DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES IN MENTAL HEALTH CLINICIANS' ATTITUDES

TOWARD PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES

by

PAIGE MANDAS

(Under the Direction of Alan E. Stewart)

ABSTRACT

Individuals with disabilities constitute the largest minority population in the United States Nario-Redmond, 2020). Given the high prevalence and the unique stressors that coincide with the lived experience of disability, it is highly likely that mental health professionals will interface clinically with this population. However, most psychologists do not feel culturally competent to work with clients with disabilities (Conner et al., 2023). The current quantitative study analyzed the attitudes of mental health clinicians as measured by the Multidimensional Attitudes Toward Disabilities Scale (Findler et al., 2007) to understand if differences existed across areas of specialization, work setting, or ability status. In an independent samples t-test, participants who identified as disabled scored higher on the MAS (M=87.05, SD=16.55, SE=2.55) than ablebodied individuals (M=81.43, SD= 16.62, SE=1.39). Those who identified as disabled had significantly more positive attitudes, particularly about their thoughts and cognitions related to disability, when compared to their non-disabled counterparts.

INDEX WORDS: People with disabilities; attitudes; mental health; clinicians; demographic differences

DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES IN MENTAL HEALTH CLINICIANS' ATTITUDES TOWARD PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES

by

PAIGE MANDAS

B.S., Georgia College & State University, 2018M.Ed., University of Georgia, 2020

A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of The University of Georgia in Partial

Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

ATHENS, GEORGIA

2025

© 2025

Paige Mandas

All Rights Reserved

DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES IN MENTAL HEALTH CLINICIANS' ATTITUDES TOWARD PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES

by

PAIGE MANDAS

Major Professor: Alan E. Stewart

Committee: Collette Chapman-Hilliard

Brian A. Glaser

Electronic Version Approved:

Ron Walcott Vice Provost for Graduate Education and Dean of the Graduate School The University of Georgia August 2025

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

As I begin to write this section, I realize there are many individuals who have contributed to both my personal and professional journey. To each and every one of you, thank you for your belief in me.

Aunt Gayle and Uncle B, thank you for your unwavering support and for always picking up the phone at dinnertime. Life had a funny way of bringing us back together, and it came at just the right time.

Dr. Lee Gillis, you mentored me at the beginning of this journey and perhaps at the most vulnerable time. Thank you for teaching me that "there is great power in acceptance", a sentiment that guides my practice more than you know.

Dr. Alan Stewart, thank you for always signing your emails with "sunshine". Thank you for your unwavering kindness and encouragement. I could not think of a better advisor or chair. Your knowledge is simply brilliant.

Dr. Chapman-Hilliard, thank you for inviting ability status into your classroom. Your Social Justice Class established a firm foundation for my continued growth and development. Thank you for continuous mentorship throughout various points of training.

Dr. Glaser, you might be my biggest cheerleader of them all. Thank you for bringing support, humor, and practicality to supervision and courses.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ACKNOV	WLEDGEMENTS	iv
LIST OF	TABLES	vii
СНАРТЕ	CR CR	
1	INTRODUCTION	1
	Problem Statement	2
	Background of the Problem	3
	Context within Counseling Psychology	4
	Purpose of the Study	6
	Research Questions	7
	Definition of Terms	9
2	REVIEW OF RELEVANT LITERATURE	12
	The Emergence of Specialties in Psychology	12
	Disability as a Part of Multicultural Competence	14
	Models of Disability	16
	Ableism's Influence on Attitudes	18
	Ableism and Mental Health Treatment	20
	Demographic Variables Related to Disability Perceptions	23
	Perceptions of Counselors with a Disability	25
	Attitudes of Counselors and Counselors in Training	26

3	METHODS	29
	Description of the Sample	29
	Design	29
	Instruments	30
	Data Collection	32
	Statistical Treatment	33
	Data Preparation	33
	Assumptions	36
4	RESULTS	37
	Descriptive Statistics	37
	Statistical Analyses	38
5	DISCUSSION	44
	Study Findings	44
	Limitations	47
	Implications and Future Directions	48
REFERE	ENCES	53
APPEND	DICES	
A	Balanced Inventory of Desirable Responding Impression Management Scale	80
В	B Demographic Questionnaire	81
C	Multidimensional Attitudes Scale Towards Persons with Disabilities	84

LIST OF TABLES

	Page
Table 1: Frequencies of Specialization Areas	35
Table 2: Comparison of Means by Professional Cluster Across MAS Totals	35
Table 3: Frequencies of Professional Work Settings	36
Table 4: Demographic Characteristics of Sample	38
Table 5: Correlation of Scored BIDR-IM and MAS Subscales	39
Table 6: Correlation of Total BIDR-IM and MAS Subscales	40

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

Approximately 1 in 4 noninstitutionalized adults within the United States report having a disability (Okoro et al., 2018), which can include impairment to vision, hearing, cognition, mobility, self-care, or independent functioning (The United States Department of Health & Human Services, 2015). As the single largest minority group in the United States (Nario-Redmond, 2020), disabled persons reported their health to be four times poorer than those without a disability (Krahn, 2019). The COVID-19 pandemic shed a unique light on the increasing prevalence of both temporary and long-term disabling health conditions (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [CDC]; 2022). It has been well documented (Krahn et al., 2015; lezzoni, 2011; Altman & Bernstein, 2008) that people with disabilities have significantly poorer health outcomes and face greater health disparities compared to those who do not have disabilities (Emerson et al., 2011). The adult disabled population is especially impacted by difficulties in obtaining employment, lacking access to transportation and housing, and a higher overall likelihood of poverty (Frier et al., 2018). People with disabilities make up 20% of the global poverty population (Groce & Trani, 2009) and are 2.5 times more likely to delay or skip health interventions due to financial barriers (Reichard et al., 2017).

The health disparities people with disabilities face expand well beyond the domain of physical health (Serpas et al., 2024; Friedman, 2024; Friedman, 2022). Recent research (Cree et al., 2020) indicates people with disabilities experience significant mental health disparities compared to their nondisabled counterparts. 17.4 million adults with disabilities reported

frequent mental distress, which was 4.6 times the rate of those without disabilities (Cree et al., 2020). Cree and colleagues (2020) found mental distress to be reported 70% more often in those that are living below the federal poverty line, which includes many individuals with disabilities. Mental distress is associated with mental health diagnoses such as anxiety and depression, which also is more often reported in adults with disabilities (Cree et al., 2020). Given the nature of increased mental distress and a higher likelihood of mental illness, people with disabilities are more likely to receive mental health treatment (National Center for Health Statistics, 2021).

Problem Statement

The World Report on Disability (World Health Organization [WHO] & World Bank, 2011) highlighted the growth, high prevalence, and diverse nature of disability. Results from this report (WHO & World Bank, 2011) emphasized the general problem being the vulnerability and widespread barriers individuals with disabilities face, including notable healthcare disparities (Havercamp & Scott, 2015; National Council on Disability, 2009). As a significant portion of the national population, people with disabilities experience significant mental health disparities compared to their nondisabled counterparts (Cree et al., 2020), including four times the risk for suicide attempts (Metzler et al., 2012), and increased risk for the occurrence of psychiatric and substance use disorders (Turner et al., 2006).

The specific problem is that given the significant mental health disparities disabled people face (Cree et al., 2020), it is highly likely every practicing mental health provider has worked with a disabled client (Brodt & Lewis, 2024), and there is an ethical responsibility for clinicians to provide culturally competent care (Cornish et al., 2008). Despite these realities, the American Psychological Association (APA; 2022) publicly acknowledged mental health clinicians have little to no training in working with the disabled population. Recent research

(Conner et al., 2023) examined the therapeutic experiences of physically disabled clients and demonstrated over 50% of participants expressed their mental health provider had little experience in working with disability. People with disabilities have a great need for mental health services but often report negative mental health outcomes (Conover & Israel, 2019; Mazur, 2008; Green 2003) due to negative biases or attitudes of disability (APA, 2022).

Background of the Problem

Historical and political events over time influenced the understanding and conceptualization of disability. During the early 1800's, people with disabilities were viewed as inhumane "freaks" who provided forms of entertainment (Vogtan, 1988). Further degrading the individual, disability was initially viewed through a religious perspective as a result of sin (Covey, 1998). The psychological testing era, intended to assess for wartime readiness, significantly influenced the view of disability and furthered the oppression of poor and disabled individuals (Auguste et al., 2023). Henry Herbert Goddard was a prominent psychologist at the time who coined the term "feeble-minded" (Goddard, 1911), which soon became a blanket term for those from ethnic minority groups (Dolmage, 2017). Consequently, people with disabilities experienced forced institutionalization (Crowe & Drew, 2021), as a problem to be rectified much like the medical model of disability. Pseudo-scientific advances, such as the Eugenics Movement during World War II, further exacerbated the idea of disability being a curable deficit (Gallagher, 1995). This movement was a form of genocide for minoritized groups, including people with mental and physical disabilities (Gallagher, 1995). These historical events have largely informed the moral and medical models of disability that still exist today (Andrews, 2016).

Veterans returning home from World War II ignited a focus of disability through the context of rehabilitation and vocation. Notable activist, Ed Roberts, headed the first Center for

Independent Living (CIL; History of Independent Living Movement, 2020) in the 1960s, which allowed individuals with disabilities to de-segregate and function within the community. This Independent Living Movement (ILM) sparked a national movement for disability civil rights. The passage of Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 prohibited discrimination in public educational spaces based on disability; similarly, the Education for All Handicapped Children Act passed in 1975, the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) act passed in 1990, and the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act (IDEA) passed in 2004. Despite these advances, DeJong and Batavia (1990) argued the Disability Rights Movement did not provide individuals with disabilities the same amount of equitable opportunity in comparison to the ablebodied majority.

Context Within Counseling Psychology

Diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) is often prioritized in the field of psychology (Council of Chairs of Training Councils, 2020). Particularly, counseling psychology has distinguished itself from other divisions of professional psychology due to its foundational principles and commitment to multiculturalism, social-justice, and strengths-based perspectives (Chung, 2011; Delgado-Romero et al., 2012). As such, counseling psychologists are equipped with the knowledge, skills, and awareness to work effectively across cultural differences (Sue et al., 1992). This multicultural competence encompasses but is not limited to cultural facets such as age, generation, gender, ethnicity, race, religion, spirituality, language, sexual orientation, gender identity, social class, ability/disability status, national origin, immigration status, as well as prior and current experiences of marginalization (APA, 2017a).

Given the fact that people with disabilities comprise the largest minority group both globally (United Nations, n.d.) and nationally (Artman & Daniels, 2010), the likelihood that

counseling psychologists will encounter this population is almost guaranteed. In consideration of the high prevalence of disability, Pope (2005) argues that a profession's values reflect the extent to which its practices are accessible to this population. Some efforts have been made to address barriers of access (Pope 2005), such as the implementation of the American Psychological Association's (APA) Office of Disability Issues (2009) or the creation of the "Guidelines for the Treatment and Assessment of Persons With Disabilities" (APA, 2022). Additionally, disability was also included as a competency in the Multicultural Guidelines (APA, 2017a).

Despite these attempts towards the inclusion of disability, Elliot and Rath (2012) suggest that it is not an area of emphasis in counseling psychology literature. The lack of disability-related literature in counseling psychology journals has been reiterated (Olkin, 2002; Peterson & Elliott, 2008), with only 18 empirical articles published over a 20-year period (Foley-Nicon, & Lee, 2012). It has not been until only recently that several psychologists with disabilities have been working to include disability in both research and practice (Andrews, 2019; Andrews et al., 2019, Forber-Pratt et al., 2019). Even so, most psychologists are not culturally competent to work with clients with disabilities (Conner et al., 2023; Hampton et al., 2011; Olkin & Pledger 2003).

These ideas are particularly troublesome, as disability knowledge, skills, and awareness are considered a part of multicultural competence (Foley-Nicon, & Lee, 2012). Cornish et al. (2008) re-emphasized the ethical responsibility that all practicing psychologists have to provide culturally competent care. Given the increasing prevalence of disability and commitment to multiculturalism, counseling psychologists have a unique responsibility to be well-informed of the complexity of disability as it influences cultural competence and the human experience.

Purpose of This Study

The purpose of this exploratory study is to understand mental health clinicians' attitudes toward people with disabilities. This study identified the differences in attitudes amongst clinical specializations, professional work setting, and ability status. These constructs were analyzed through scores on various measures such as the *Balanced Inventory of Desirable Responding* (BIDR), a Demographic Questionnaire, the Multidimensional Attitudes Towards Disabled Persons Scale (MAS).

This study included data from self-identified graduate students or licensed mental health professionals in counseling or psychology-related fields and programs. These individuals were 18 years and older and data were collected using an online Qualtrics Survey constructed by the Imagining Disability Equity, Access, and Liberation (IDEAL) Research Collective.

The Imagining Disability Equity, Access, and Liberation (IDEAL) Research Collective is a group of mental health care researchers and practitioners within the University of Georgia's Counseling Psychology program. This team seeks to identify gaps between theory, training, and practice as it relates to living with a disability. The experiences and narratives of people with disabilities are centered with the understanding that advancements for the community must be led by voices within the community. In alignment with the primary research and outcome goals of the collective, the aim of this study was to produce meaningful research that removes barriers and increases access to mental health care for people with disabilities. By gaining insight into the differences that exist amongst attitudes of mental health clinicians across specializations, settings, and ability status, this study provided direction on future research, training, and practice.

Though this study is meant to be exploratory in nature given the dearth of research geared towards disability and mental health, the researcher offered hypotheses based on previous

research trends and lived experiences as a clinician in training. Hypothesis 1 predicted attitudinal differences from those who identify with a Rehabilitation Specialization, particularly because of the historical impact of vocation and rehabilitation on the Disability Rights Movement. Within the field, Rehabilitation Psychology, has historically provided psychological care to individuals with disabilities (Scherer et al., 2010). Perrin (2019) explored Rehabilitation Psychology as the study of disability, emphasizing the role of rehabilitation psychologists in understanding the social model of disability. Hypothesis 2 predicted attitudinal differences from those working in VA or Hospital/Medical Settings. These settings have a traditional healthcare focus and psychologists are often embedded into care. With that consideration, clients often do not attend medical settings for the sole purpose of mental health services and may see a clinician as part of holistic care. Under this hypothesis, the assumption is that practitioners are practicing from a more traditional medical model. Hypothesis 3 is rooted in the Social Identity Theory (Tajfel & Turner, 1979), where individuals tend to favor their ingroup or the group they belong to.

Research Questions

1. What is the difference between attitudinal dimensions toward people with disabilities, as measured by MAS, among those who classify themselves with Rehabilitation Specialization as opposed to other areas of interest?

<u>Hypothesis 1:</u> There are significant differences between attitudinal dimensions, as measured by the MAS, among those who classify themselves with a Rehabilitation Specialization as opposed to other areas of interest.

H1₀: There are no significant differences between attitudinal dimensions toward people with disabilities, as measured by the MAS, among those who classify themselves with a Rehabilitation Specialization as opposed

to other areas of interest.

H1_A: There are significant differences between attitudinal dimensions toward people with disabilities, as measured by the MAS, among those who classify themselves with a Rehabilitation Specialization as opposed to other areas of interest.

2. What is the difference between attitudinal dimensions toward people with disabilities, among those who work in VA or Hospital/Medical Settings as opposed to other work settings?

<u>Hypothesis 2:</u> There are significant differences between attitudinal dimensions, as measured by the MAS, among those who work in VA or Hospital Medical Settings as opposed to other work settings.

H2₀: There are no significant differences between attitudinal dimensions toward people with disabilities, as measured by the MAS, among those who work in VA or Hospital/Medical Settings as opposed to other work settings.

H2_A: There are significant differences between attitudinal dimensions toward people with disabilities, as measured by the MAS, among those who work in VA or Hospital/Medical Settings as opposed to other work settings.

3. What is the difference between attitudinal dimensions toward people with disabilities, as measured by MAS, among those who identify as disabled as opposed to those who identify as able-bodied?

<u>Hypothesis 3:</u> There are significant differences between attitudinal dimensions toward people with disabilities, as measured by MAS, among those who identify as disabled as opposed to those who identify as able-bodied.

dimensions toward people with disabilities, as measured by the MAS, among those who identify as disabled as opposed to those who identify as able-bodied. H3_A: There are significant differences between attitudinal dimensions toward people with disabilities, as measured by the MAS, among those who identify as

H₃₀: There are no significant differences between attitudinal

disabled as opposed to those who identify as able-bodied?

Definition of Terms

- **Ableism:** "a network of beliefs, processes and practices that produces a particular kind of self and body (the corporeal standard) that is projected as perfect, species-typical and therefore essential and fully human" (Campbell, 2001, p.44)
- Attitudes: Based on a multidimensional approach, attitudes are comprised of three dimensions: affect, cognition, and behavior (Findler et al., 2007). Aligns with an early idea which "an attitude is an idea charged with emotion which predisposes a class of actions to a particular class of social situations" (Triandis, 1971, p. 2).
 - Explicit Attitudes: conscious or intentional evaluations about a certain individual or group (Ajzen, 2001)
 - Implicit Attitudes: automatic or unconscious evaluations of a certain individual or group (Greenwald & Banaji, 1995).
- De- Facto Approach: Informal way of making decisions driven by seeking consensus
 (Drum & Blom, 2001)
- Denial of Identity: A microaggression that either defines disability as one's only and
 most important characteristic or denies the lived experience of having a disability (Keller
 & Galgay, 2010).

- **Desexualization:** A microaggression that perceives persons with disabilities as unattractive or unable to engage in sexual activities (Keller & Galgay, 2010).
- **Disability:** "The outcome or result of a complex relationship between an individual's health condition and personal factors, and of the external factors that represent the circumstances in which the individual lives" (WHO, 2001, p. 17).
- Frequent Mental Distress: "14 or more self-reported mentally unhealthy days in the past 30 days" (CDC, 2000)
- Microaggression: "subtle, stunning, often automatic, and non-verbal exchanges, which are 'put downs'" (Pierce, Carew, Pierce-Gonzalez, & Wills, 1978, p.66). Further studied by Sue and colleagues in the context of race (2007, p.271) to include "brief and commonplace daily verbal, behavioral, or environmental indignities, whether intentional or unintentional, that communicate hostile, derogatory, or negative racial slights and insults." Microaggressions have since been applied to contexts of other minoritized identities.
- Multiculturalism: "The coexistence of diverse cultures that reflect varying reference group identities. Multicultural can embody the coexistence of cultures within an individual, family, group or organization." (APA, 2017, Appendix A: Definitions).
 Culture can include, but is not limited to, age, gender, race, ethnicity, national origin, sexual orientation, ability status, language, religion, and social class.
- Otherization: A microaggression that labels persons with disabilities as abnormal or deficient (Conover et al., 2017).
- Patronization: A microaggression that can manifest in two different ways including infantilization and false admiration (Yilmaz et al., 2024)

- Persons with Disabilities/Disabled Persons: Those who identify as having a disability as well as those who are perceived as disabled by the general public. It is up to the individual whether or not they prefer person-first language. Being labeled is not always seen as "inherently negative" (Dunn & Andrews, 2015), so "disabled" is also used interchangeably.
- **Stigma:** an attribute or characteristic that is devalued in a particular social context (Crocker et al., 1998).
- Superordinate Categorization: a classification system that is automatically activated, highly salient, and perceived independently of group membership and current context (Brewer & Lui, 1989; Carpenter & Trentham, 2001; Crisp & Hewstone, 2001; Ito & Urland, 2003; Stangor et al.,1992; Zarate & Sanders, 1999).

CHAPTER 2

REVIEW OF RELEVANT LITERATURE

The Emergence of Specialties in Psychology

The emergence of specialties within any line of work occurs naturally and is driven by an expanding knowledge base (Drum & Blom, 2001), as individuals cannot hold advanced knowledge and skill in all areas of their profession (Napoli, 1981). In fact, specialization is an "inevitable and necessary product of developmental processes in a discipline and a profession" (Roberts, 2006, p.863). The recognition of specialty areas within counseling-related fields has been further solidified by the accreditation and credentialing processes (Bobby & Kandor, 1992; Bradley, 1991; Gerstein & Brooks, 1990). Following World War II, the discipline of psychology expanded into a range of applications, creating a need to delineate areas of practice to the public (Drum & Blom, 2001; Kaslow et al., 2011). The American Board of Examiners of Professional Psychology (now ABPP) responded to the urgency of this need using a de-facto approach to recognize the first four general practice specialties: clinical, industrial-organizational, counseling, and school psychology (Drum & Blom, 2001).

Although the ABPP initialized some delineation within professional psychology, a standardized process to acknowledge specialization was still lacking. Thus, new areas of expertise did not have a framework by which they could emerge (Drum & Blom, 2001). The responsibility of specialization transferred to the American Psychological Association (APA) in 1995, who developed the Council for Recognition of Specialties and Proficiencies in Professional Psychology ([CRSPPP]; Drum & Blom, 2001) and defined a specialty as,

a defined area of psychological practice that requires advanced knowledge and skills acquired through an organized sequence of formal education, training, and experience.

The advanced knowledge and skills specific to a specialty are obtained subsequent to the acquisition of core scientific and professional foundations in psychology. (p.518)

Despite professional standards influencing the acknowledgement and credibility of specializations, there are varied opinions on whether divisions of counseling constitute single or multiple professions (Bobby, 2013; Neal 2020, Zotlow et al., 2011). The "broad and general" approach (Berenbaum & Shoham 2011) to training would suggest that specializations within counseling are not separate disciplines (Bower, 1993), but rather specializations involve a set of skills and knowledge that are added to the core body of knowledge required of all counselors (Manuele- Adkind, 1992). Rather, professional and ethical responsibilities of counselors require that they practice within the confines of their competence. (Berven & Scofield, 1987). The "skilled and technical" approach suggests that training should be geared towards preparation for specialty work roles (Tackett et al. 2022) and thus requiring earlier exposure to specialty skills (Gold et al., 1982).

Regardless of the approach to training, there is a consensus about core academic components of professional psychology programs (Matarazzo, 1987). Rather, specialties are largely differentiated by parameters of practice (Rodolfa et al., 2005) or areas of application (Hosie, 1995). Specialties allow the public to identify areas and activities that land within the confines of psychology (Kaslow et al., 2011). Thus, an individual's role as a mental health professional will be largely influenced by the type of setting within which they function. Counseling is a profession with various work settings (Pate 1995) such as healthcare settings, academic counseling centers, and community mental health agencies. Furthermore, there seems

to be an overlap in the information taught across specializations (Matarazzo, 1987). For example, as a specialty area that has historically provided psychological care to individuals with disabilities to maximize independent living (Scherer et al., 2010), rehabilitation psychology also encompasses aspects of clinical, counseling, social, and health psychology (Frank & Elliot, 2000; Cox et al., 2010).

Disability as a Part of Multicultural Competence

Competence suggests performance at an appropriate level and requires the integration of specific skill areas, also known as competencies (Kaslow et al., 2004). Given that there are key proponents across professional psychology, regardless of specialty area, competencies provide a basis for designating and measuring learning outcomes throughout the course of psychologists' training and careers thereafter (Foud et al., 2009). The National Council of Schools and Programs of Professional Psychology (NCSPP) began identifying and implementing standards of competence for training programs in 1986 (Peterson et al., 1992; Peterson et al., 1997). The original six core competencies necessary for training were expanded upon during the 2002 Competencies Conference: Future Directions in Education and Credentialing (Kaslow et al., 2004) and lead to the establishment of the Cube Model (Rodolfa et al., 2005). Of note, the individual and cultural diversity competency was included as an addition.

This model (Rodolfa et al., 2005) provided a framework that is now widely accepted by training programs and classifies core competencies as either foundational or functional. While functional competencies describe areas of practice, foundational competencies speak to the knowledge, skills, and attitudes (Kaslow et al., 2004, Sue, 1992) that act as rudimentary principles. Both types of these competencies are interconnected, along with another component: stage of professional development. It is important to note that individual and cultural diversity is

characterized as a foundational competency, suggesting all psychologists are expected to possess a certain aptitude for this domain regardless of specialty area. Following the Competencies Conference and over time, various groups have continued to further specify competencies related to individual and cultural diversity.

The seminal Multicultural Counseling Competencies (Sue et al., 1992), that were later revised into the Multicultural and Social Justice Counseling Competencies (Ratts et al., 2016), were designed to consider diverse populations that had not been previously acknowledged by mental health professions (Wilson et al., 2019). Within psychology specifically, The Guidelines on Multicultural Education, Training, Research, Practice, and Organizational Change for Psychologists (APA, 2002) were developed in response to work done by Sue and colleagues (1982) to account for diversification in the United States as well as the ever-changing sociopolitical landscape. Early definitions of the term multiculturalism were narrowly defined in terms of race and ethnicity (APA, 2002; Arredondo, 1996) but have since developed to consider other components of identity such as national origin, religion, sexual orientation, language, or socioeconomic status. The expansion in terminology can be reflected in the Multicultural Guidelines: An Ecological Approach to Context, Identity, and Intersectionality (APA, 2017a) which incorporates a more holistic, intersectional definition, including disability as a primary facet of multiculturalism.

Within the context of psychology, standards, unlike guidelines, are both mandatory and enforceable (APA, 2001). Standard B of the *Ethical Principles of Psychologists and Code of Conduct* (APA, 2017b) details competence and recognizes knowledge of various identities, including disability, as a requirement for competent, effective practice. The inclusion of disability and other identities in the term *multiculturalism* speaks to the ongoing ethical

responsibility that psychologists must maintain their levels of competence not only while in training, but throughout the various stages of their professional development.

To reiterate, professional psychology programs classify individual and cultural diversity as a foundational competency of training. Over time, multiculturalism has shifted to embody a more comprehensive idea of what is included as part of the term. In defining it more extensively, multiculturalism has encompassed disability. Psychologists are bound by ethical code to work competently with all the identities that are captured in the term multiculturalism

Models of Disability

Over 41 million noninstitutionalized Americans are living with a disability (American Community Survey, U.S. Census Bureau, 2019). Due to the increasing prevalence of people with disabilities, proficiency in disability related issues is required to meet the minimum standard of counseling practice (Smart & Smart, 2012; Hayes, 2001; Hulnick & Hulnick, 1989), regardless of specialty area. As one of the most prominent obstacles for persons with disabilities, societal attitudes can create barriers that prevent inclusion and equitable participation in activities of daily living (Antonak & Livneh, 2000; Weisel et al., 1988). To alleviate these barriers, it is important to understand how attitudes are defined and operationalized. Thus, disability models have provided insight into the cognitions related to the cause, nature, and treatment of disability (Bogart et al., 2022; Bogart et al., 2019). The moral model attributes disability as a punishment for a particular sin or transgression (Retief & Letšosa, 2018). In some instances, this model is based on the assumption that disability is a divine gift or test of faith presenting the opportunity to overcome adversity (Groce, 2005; Mackelprang & Salsgiver, 2016; Olkin, 2012).

The medical model, which is most predominant in Western culture, pathologizes disability and assumes that the inherent cause is abnormality, disease, or injury. (Olkin, 2002).

Dokumaci (2019) suggested that the medical model is a linear progression, moving swiftly from pathology to disease to disability. The focus of this model is individualized with emphasis on restoration of the norm through mitigation of symptoms and a cure. The medical model of disability ignores the environmental barriers, such as the explicit and implicit biases, that can largely inform client experiences within the healthcare system (Patten, 2024).

Where the medical model can invoke personal, internal attributions about the cause and treatment of one's disability (Dirth & Branscombe, 2017), the social model suggests that disabilities are a social construct that favors able-bodied individuals (Wendell, 1996). Thus, the environment has political, economic, and social barriers that prevent equal participation for individuals with disabilities (Dirth & Branscombe, 2019). The minority or diversity model frames disability as a diverse cultural and sociopolitical experience (Altman, 2001), like other cultural identities (e.g. race). Additionally, the minority model presents disability as a neutral difference and emphasizes the degree to which individuals identify with their own disabilities (Hahn and Belt 2004).

The models of disability have put language to how disability is talked about (Martin, 2018). The language used to describe individuals with disabilities has influenced the way others interact with them (Haegele & Hodge, 2016). Furthermore, the language used around disability can provide insight into the underlying attitudes one has about ability status. Dunn and Andrews (2015) discussed how person-first and identity-first language are connected to particular models of disability. For example, person-first language rejects the idea of disability as an impairment (the medical model) to put the individual before the disability (Dunn & Andrews, 2015). In alignment with the minority model, identity-first language stresses the role of disability culture and connection to the disability community (Dunn & Andrews, 2015).

Disability models have contributed to disability etymology and have therefore influenced the conceptualization and interaction of disability (Haegele, & Hodge, 2016). While these frameworks have emerged over time to conceptualize disability beyond the idea of an impairment (Murugami, 2009), the models of disability have also influenced attitudes related to ability status (Darling, 2013). There has been much debate in the literature, as more than 30 definitions of attitudes exist (Rao, 2004). Despite the various nuances spread across numerous definitions, there is consensus that attitudes consist of cognitive, affective, and behavioral components (Olson & Zanna, 1993). To illustrate the association between disability language and attitudes, LoBianco & Jones (2007) tested the degree to which medical and social factors have influenced perceptions of disability. By highlighting how language can shape societal attitudes toward disability, the authors (LoBianco & Jones, 2007) found attitudes to be significantly influenced by factors like degree of impairment or employment status.

Given the interconnectedness, careful consideration is given to how disability models inform the language and attitudes of individuals at large, but also mental health providers. Psychologists' awareness of their beliefs about disabilities and in turn how those beliefs may affect their clients will help improve clinical processes and outcomes (Altman, 2001; Olkin & Pledger, 2002; Schultz, et al., 2007; Smart & Smart, 2007). However, prior research (Ordway et al., 2021, Rogers et al., 2015, and Ali et al., 2013) has suggested that a lack of disability awareness and stigmatizing attitudes serve as a barrier to mental health care for persons with disabilities. This lack of awareness and stigmatization often translates into ableism.

Ableism's Influence on Attitudes

The Minority Stress Model (Meyer, 2003) suggested those in marginalized populations experience additive stressors as a result of belonging to a minority group. These stressors can be

further classified as proximal and distal and are theorized to be chronic and a result of prejudice, harassment, and discrimination (Meyer, 2003). The idea that stressors are a result of social interactions directly challenges the ideology of the medical model of disability (Smart, 2006). For the disabled population, oppression is rooted in ableism, or "a network of beliefs, processes and practices that produces a particular kind of self and body (the corporeal standard) that is projected as perfect, species-typical and therefore essential and fully human". (Campbell 2001, p.44).

Although the Minority Stress Model (Meyer, 2003) is empirically supported for sexual minority populations (Frost & Meyer, 2023; Michaels et al., 2016; Plöderl et al., 2014), little research has been done to apply the framework to individuals with disabilities. Lund (2021) examined the Minority Stress Model (Meyer, 2003) in relation to understanding suicidality of people with disabilities. Compared with the general population, people with disabilities experienced distal stressors such as, an increased risk for interpersonal violence (Lund et al., 2019; Hughes et al., 2011), peer victimization (Blake et al., 2016; Blake at al., 2012), and social discrimination (Lund et al., 2020). Botha and Frost (2020) found that discrimination and harassment as distal stressors were associated with poorer psychological well-being in adults with autism.

Lund (2021) discusses internalized stigma and self-concealment as proximal stressors. Early ideas of "disability" as both inherently bad and undesirable, which are consistent with the moral and medical models (Bogart et al., 2022), have further perpetuated the stigmatization of disabled persons. Evidenced by nondisabled persons avoidance of the "disability" (Andrews et al., 2019), disability stigma can be internalized and cause rejection of an individual's disability identity (Bogart et al., 2018).

The study by Botha and Frost (2020) produced results that indicated lower levels of "outness" were associated with poorer psychological well-being. This finding was not consistent with the Minority Stress Model (Meyer, 2003) as greater outness would lead to less self-stigma and less psychological distress. Botha and Frost (2020) suggest that more visibility or "outness" would be associated with greater harassment and discrimination. This idea was explored further by Raymaker et al. (2020) who found that masking behaviors among autistic adults have been linked to higher levels of suicidality and psychological distress.

Self-concealment could increase the proximal stressor of internalized stigma and lead to psychological distress over time (Raymaker et al., 2020; Lund, 2021). Serpas et al. (2024) found the relationship between the frequency of disability-based microaggressions, and symptoms of psychological distress were greater as disability visibility decreased. This finding (Serpas et al., 2024) aligns with the notion that anxiety and depression are internalizing disorders which are particularly common among those who are concealing minoritized identities. Thus, those with invisible disabilities might be reporting fewer disability-based microaggressions, the psychological distress was greater. Kattari (2020) emphasizes the idea that ableist microaggressions are present for all disabled people, regardless of disability type.

Ableism and Mental Health Treatment

Attitudes about marginalized groups have been documented as barriers to healthcare access, particularly for the way provider beliefs can inform patient encounters and subsequent treatment (Patten, 2024; Carillo et al., 2011). VanPuymbrouck et al. (2020) examined secondary data from 25,006 healthcare providers to understand their explicit (conscious) and implicit (unconscious) attitudes about disability. Results indicated that while the majority of providers indicated little explicit prejudice, their implicit attitudes suggested a preference for non-disabled

patients (VanPuymbrouck et al., 2020). This combination of low explicit bias coupled with high implicit bias characterizes an aversive ableist profile (Son Hing et al., 2008). Friedman (2018, 2019) suggested that an aversive ableist, though well-meaning, is biased in action and thought especially when their prejudice is less apparent. This type of ableist profile highlights the cognitive, affective, and behavioral (Olson & Zanna, 1993) components of an attitude.

Given the idea that attitudes largely inform clinical interaction, Katarri (2020) explored implicit attitudes in the form of identity-related microaggressions. The research (Katarri, 2020) suggested that the ongoing experience of identity related microaggressions can negatively impact mental health outcomes. Not only are ableist microaggressions negatively correlated with positive mental health outcomes, but the chronic experience of ableism through microaggressions has been associated with increased negative affect and somatization (Katarri, 2020). Friedman (2022) emphasized the presence of mental health challenges in the disabled population during the COVID-19 pandemic, including high reports of generalized anxiety and major depressive symptomatology. 15% of the sample endorsed needing mental health services, but the inability to receive them (Friedman, 2022). Despite more frequent use of mental health services, persons with disabilities reported higher unmet mental health service needs than nondisabled people (Houston et al., 2016, Xie et al., 2022). Manning and colleagues (2023) discovered anticipatory disability provider bias as a barrier to using mental health services for 70% of disabled persons.

Nario-Redmond (2019) discusses the mental and emotional toll of ableism, which can be further compounded by the presence of co-morbid mental health conditions (Friedman, 2022).

In addition to ableism that manifests through direct patient-provider interaction, it is important to consider how environmental barriers can perpetuate ableism. Lindsay et al. (2023)

conducted a systematic review of literature pertaining to disabled persons within healthcare and educational settings. Findings emphasized the prevalence of workplace ableism from an institutional and individual standpoint. Instances of workplace ableism included inaccessible environments, physical barriers, unsupportive workplaces, and fear of disability disclosure due to stigma (Lindsay et al., 2023). Consistent with the social model of disability, 75% of PWD reported environmental barriers as a barrier to mental health usage (Manning et al., 2023, Whittle et al., 2018).

Friedman (2022) examined the mental health outcomes of Medicare beneficiaries with disabilities during the COVID-19 Pandemic. 43.3% of Medicare beneficiaries had symptoms of generalized anxiety disorder and 36.8% had symptoms of major depressive disorder. 15% percent of these Medicare beneficiaries with disabilities reported needing mental health services, but did not receive them. Friedman (2022) emphasized the presence of mental health challenges in the disabled population, the difficulty of obtaining services, and the distress of managing symptomatology as well as discrimination in the form of ableism. Of note, these individuals with disabilities were experiencing mental health symptoms while also managing discrimination from ableism. Notably, higher rates of negative mental health experiences have been related to ableism (Conover & Israel, 2019).

Katarri (2020) found the ongoing experience of identity related microaggressions can negatively impact mental health outcomes, increase somatic symptoms, increase negative affect. Findings suggest ableist microaggressions are negatively correlated with positive mental health outcomes.

Though there is an increased need for mental health services reported by persons with disabilities, Manning et al. (2023) found 70% of persons with disabilities reported receiving

anticipatory disability provider bias as a barrier to using mental health services. Further, 75% of persons with disabilities reported environmental barriers as a barrier to mental health usage (Manning et al., 2023). Conner et al. (2023) conducted a qualitative study of the psychotherapy experiences of adults with physical disabilities. Conner and colleagues (2023) found themes centered around avoidance, psycho-pathologizing, or invalidation of disability, along with barriers to attending therapy.

Demographic Variables Related to Disability Perceptions

Past literature has presented ableism as a general attitude, implying that persons with disabilities do not fit into the norm of being 'able-bodied' (Bogart & Dunn, 2019). Seminal work (Jones et al., 1984) would suggest that stigma has 6 different dimensions: aesthetics, concealability, cause, course, disruptiveness, and peril. Given the variation of disability type, it has been shown that disability can be applied to these different dimensions (Pachankis et al., 2018; Bogart & Dunn, 2019). Nario-Redmond et al. (2019) used open-ended responses from adults with disabilities to categorize different types of ableism. Findings suggested individuals with visible, physical disabilities reported more frequent experiences of unwanted help or infantilization (Nario-Redmond et al., 2019). For adults with more concealable disabilities, reports included accusations of fraud or validity (Nario-Redmond et al., 2019). Bogart and colleagues (2019) found that congenital disabilities are more stigmatized than acquired disabilities.

Other research (Canton et al., 2022) has applied different theories, such as the Stereotype Content Model (Cutty et al., 2008), to better understand how specific disabilities elicit different perceptions of competence and warmth. The study (Canton et al., 2022) examined 12 different types of disabilities with various presentations to find that most were rated high in warmth and

low in competence. These findings would suggest some uniformity in stereotypes of disability. The exceptions in this research were individuals with schizophrenia and depression who were ranked equally low in competence and warmth (Canton et al., 2022) which supports the notion that some variation in stereotyping could be related to disability type. Timmons et al. (2023) further investigated ableism in the context of different disabilities and found harsher ableist judgements for disabilities such as autism compared to a spine disorder. Overall, the consistencies in the literature support the idea that particular disabilities hold more negative stereotypes (Canton et al., 2022; Timmons et al., 2023)

Berdhal & Moore (2006) presented the double-jeopardy hypothesis to describe the discrimination that increases with each additional stigmatized identity one holds. Within the literature describing disability and gender, findings have shown mixed results. Rohmer and Louvet (2009) further investigated perceptions of disability related to gender and ethnicity, as superordinate dimensions of social categorization. The research (Rohmer & Louvet, 2009) revealed that when it is visibly presented, disability is highly salient and described independently of gender and ethnicity. When a visible impairment was not part of the target, participants were primarily categorized by gender and ethnicity. Similar findings were replicated in Vilchinsky et al. (2010) where visibility of disability outweighed the impact of gender on attitudes. Timmons et al. (2023) found female wheelchair users received less acceptance than their male counterparts for entering a romantic relationship. No gender differences were observed for individuals with intellectual disabilities (Timmons et al., 2023), which is more supportive of research that views disability as less gendered (Nario-Redmond, 2010). Friedman and Awsumb (2019) found women to have more favorable views of disabled persons than men.

There is further support for the double-jeopardy hypothesis (Berdahl & Moore, 2006) hypothesis when considering who is seeking mental health services and stressors that coincide with holding marginalized identities (Meyer, 2003). Manning et al. (2023) found cisgender women with disabilities 5 times more likely to be currently using mental health services.

Transgender and gender diverse (TGD; Manning et al., 2023) individuals with disabilities were 6 times more likely to report need for mental health services and 40 times more likely to report using mental health services.

Perceptions of Counselors with a Disability

Knowing the prevalence of persons with disabilities and the rate at which this population is requesting a need for mental health services, how do psychology and counseling-related fields perceive practitioners with disabilities? The American Psychological Association (2022) has publicly stated mental health clinicians receive little to no training in working with the disability population. From a training standpoint, Andrews and Lund (2015) found only 3% of students in APA-accredited doctoral programs identified as having a disability, which is far below the 26% documented prevalence of disability in the national population (Lund, 2021). The aforementioned individual and systemic discrimination faced by persons with disabilities has been well documented (Lund et al., 2020; Lund et al., 2016, 2014) as barriers to training for disabled trainees. Much like themes explored by Lindsay and colleagues (2023), psychology trainees with disabilities could be afraid to report their ability status due to fear of stigmatization. The lived experience of disability has a direct impact on attitudes, as providers who have disabilities themselves typically have less explicit and implicit attitudes (VanPuymbrouck et al., 2020).

Disability has traditionally been a largely understudied group in mental health research (Rios et al., 2016). Though it is scarce, much of the research has focused on client perceptions of working with a disabled counselor. Brabham and Thoreson (1973) sought to understand whether a visible physical disability had an impact on counselor selection and preference. Results indicated that both able-bodied and non-able-bodied students preferred counselors with an obvious disability (Brabham & Thoreson, 1973). A similar study followed suit (Mitchell & Frederickson, 1975) and found counselors with obvious physical disabilities were preferred based on their enhanced ability to understand and empathize. Additionally, this study's (Mitchell & Frederickson, 1975) findings yielded preferences for disabled counselors in personal, threatening situations. When counselors were asked to explicitly disclose their disability, results did not reveal a significant impact on the client's perceptions of their counselor (Mallinckrodt & Helms, 1986). However, similarly to the aforementioned studies, the results did indicate that counselors with obvious disabilities were perceived as more expert than their able-bodied counterparts (Mallinckrodt & Helms, 1986).

Mitchell and Allen (1975) found that when compared to a counselor who was perceived as able-bodied, the disabled counselor was rated significantly higher on all therapeutic variables. In contrast, Strohmer and Biggs (1983) rated the nondisabled counselor as more attractive and expert than the disabled counselor when both counselors displayed the same attending nonverbal behaviors.

Attitudes of Counselors and Counselors in Training

Huitt and Elston (1991) used a one-way ANOVA to compare attitudes between rehabilitation, school, and mental health counselors. Results indicated no significant differences between specializations, but participants expressed overall more positive attitudes toward people

with disabilities than the normative group. Carney and Cobia (1994) found that counselors-intraining held more positive attitudes towards persons with disabilities than the normative sample. Significant differences existed between counselors-in-training based on their area of emphasis. Overall, rehabilitation counseling majors reported the most positive attitudes followed by school counseling majors, and, lastly, community counseling majors (Carney & Cobia, 1994). These findings are consistent with the idea that individuals with disabilities have historically been considered a part of Rehabilitation Psychology (Artman & Daniels, 2010; Olkin & Pledger, 2003).

More recently, a qualitative study (Camilleri-Zahra, 2021) conducted interviews to understand the social construction of disability among counselors in Malta. Findings of thematic analyses revealed the influence of personal attitudes and beliefs on participants' conceptualization of disability. Participants described their understanding of the social model of disability but discussed difficulty implementing it into practice due to lack of training. Some participants distinguished persons with disabilities as "deserving" and "underserving", noting someone in a wheelchair as more "deserving" of counseling services than someone with an intellectual disability (Camilleri-Zahra, 2021). Not only was the distinction of "deservedness" based on impairment, but also clients' level of acceptance towards their disability. While the findings of this study were done in Malta, the themes that emerged are comparable to previous studies where clinicians felt incompetent (Conner et al., 2023). To connect microaggressions to clinical practice, Yilmaz et al. (2024) interviewed school psychologists who worked with students with disabilities from primary and secondary schools. Findings revealed significant themes of patronization, otherization, denial of identity, and desexualization amongst others (Yilmaz et al., 2024).

In summary, it is important to recognize that all psychologists, regardless their of specialization or training program, are required to maintain individual and cultural diversity as a foundational competency (Kaslow et al., 2004). As such, ability status is included as a facet of cultural competence, per the Multicultural Guidelines (APA, 2017a). Of equal importance, psychologists also have an ethical duty to uphold their competence as it relates to disability. To understand how psychologists conceptualize disability, the models of disability have provided language to describe ability status. The terminology provided by the models of disability has influenced the way individuals interact with disabled persons (Haegele & Hodge, 2016). Interactions with individuals with disabilities are often guided by underlying ableist attitudes, which serve as a barrier to equitable participation in everyday life (Antonak & Livneh, 2000). The presence of ableist attitudes has readily expanded into the healthcare setting, and particularly to the mental health domain. The lived experience of disability coincides with unique stressors (Meyer, 2003) that which support a greater need for mental health services (Friedman, 2022). Yet, past literature related to disability and mental health has been largely understudied (Rios et al., 2016). It has largely focused on specific types of disabilities (Canton et al., 2022), and perceptions of made by those in the general, able-bodied population (Carney & Cobia, 1994; (Camilleri-Zahra, 2021).

CHAPTER 3

METHODS

Description of the Sample

Participants meeting inclusion criteria for this study consisted of self-identified graduate students or licensed mental health professionals in counseling or psychology-related fields and programs. All eligible participants were 18 years or older. Data for this study were collected using an online Qualtrics Survey constructed by the Imagining Disability Equity, Access, and Liberation (IDEAL) Research Collective Team. The samples for this study were used to compare areas of interest/specialization, work setting, and ability status and were derived from a larger study and data set. Total demographic samples information for each sample was provided. Demographic information included area of specialization, work setting, and ability status. Demographic characteristics of the sample (N=190) are presented in Table 4 (Chapter 4).

Design

The intent of this study was to understand the similarities and differences between different demographic variables of mental health clinicians as it relates to their attitudes toward people with disabilities. This study employed an exploratory research design to examine potential differences in attitudes among different demographic variables across professional settings, specializations, and ability status. (Shadish et al., 2002). By looking at differences across specialization area, work setting, and ability status, this study can inform gaps in training and professional practice. This exploratory study can not only contribute to existing literature

centering on disability and counseling but will also suggest possible future directions to protect and uphold the treatment and care of this population.

Instruments

The instruments used in this study include the *Balanced Inventory of Desirable*Responding (BIDR), a Demographic Questionnaire, the Multidimensional Attitudes Towards

Disabled Persons Scale (MAS).

Balanced Inventory of Desirable Responding Impression Management Subscale (BIDR-IM)

The Balanced Inventory of Desirable Responding (BIDR; Paulhus, 1988) is a 40-item instrument designed to measure the constructs of self-deceptive positivity and impression management. For the purposes of this study participants were asked to complete only the Impression Management subscale, which focuses on deliberate self-presentation to a particular audience. Participants are asked to rate their level of agreement with items on a 7-point scale. Scores on the Impression Management (IM) subscale range from 0-20, with higher scores indicating exaggeratedly desirable responses. Given that the scoring procedures for the BIDR-IM included reverse coding and extreme responses (e.g. 6 or 7) are weighted, the researcher presented a total summation of BIDR-IM scores in addition to a score consistent with scoring procedures. The typical values of Cronbach's coefficient alphas (Cronbach, 1951) for Impression Management Subscale (Paulhus, 1988) range from .77 and .85. For the present sample, the alpha was 0.86. The entirety of the BIDR-IM is displayed in Appendix A.

Demographic Questionnaire

A Demographic Questionnaire was constructed to better understand the experiences of the mental health clinicians who are participating in this study. Participants were asked to notate their area interest or specialization. These options include General, Clinical Child, Rehabilitation, Neuropsychology, Health Psychology, Counseling, Clinical, School, Geropsychology, and Other. Individuals were able to select multiple professional identifications. Additionally, participants disclosed their Work Setting and Ability Status. The categories for work setting include VA's, Hospital/Medical, University and Educational. Community Mental Health, Forensic/Judicial, Independent Practice, and Other. The entirety of the Demographic Questionnaire is displayed in Appendix B.

The Multidimensional Attitudes Towards Disabled Persons Scale (MAS)

The Multidimensional Attitudes Towards Disabled Persons Scale (MAS; Findler et al., 2007) was initially developed in response to the difficulty and complexity of measuring attitudes toward persons with disabilities. The instrument is designed to capture attitudes from multiple facets, including affect (emotions), cognitions, and behaviors.

Participants are asked to read a vignette about an interaction between "Alex" and a person in a wheelchair. Please note the name "Alex" was adapted from the original vignette to represent a gender-neutral name. After reading this vignette, respondents indicated the degree to which they believe the item accurately reflected the way "Alex" would feel, think, and act in that situation. Their responses were marked on a 5-point Likert-type scale ranging from 1 (not at all) to 5 (very much). The higher the score, the more negative the attitude.

The scale was validated by researchers who compared it to the Attitudes Toward Disabled Persons Scale (ATDP: Yuker et al., 1966), which is one of the most popularly used and highly validated scales regarding attitudes about disability. Findler et al. (2007) conducted a factor analysis to identify items for inclusion. Each had factor loadings greater than 0.4 and fit easily into one of the three categories (Findler et al, 2007). The Cronbach's alpha from Findler et al's., (2007) sample was 0.86 for the 34 items. The original authors of the measure obtained

alpha levels of 0.88 for Cognition, 0.90 for Affect, and 0.83 and Behavior. For the present sample, Cronbach's coefficient alphas (Chronbach, 1951) were 0.88 for Cognition, 0.90 for Affect, and 0.82 for Behavior. The entirety of the MAS is displayed in Appendix C.

Data Collection

The data for this study were collected from a Qualtrics Survey constructed by the IDEAL Research Collective. The study was approved by UGA/Sterling Institutional Review Board and assigned as PROJECT 00005028. Participants were recruited via email, where the recruitment statement, PI contact information, and the survey link were also shared. Email addresses were obtained through public records and internet searches for the survey to be shared with student and community organizations. Authorized research personnel recruited in-person and electronically via personal contacts. Any persons who received the forwarded survey link were invited to forward the recruitment message and survey link to other potential participants. Using a randomizer function in Qualtrics, measures presented to participants in a randomized order with the demographic questionnaire always presented at the end of the survey.

The researcher analyzed the data provided from the survey to obtain samples of participants from various areas of professional specialization. These areas include General, Clinical Child, Rehabilitation, Neuropsychology, Health Psychology, Counseling, Clinical, School. Geropsychology, and Other. The researcher provided samples of participants from various work settings. These settings will include Veterans Administration (VA), Hospital/Medical, University/Educational, Community Mental Health, Forensic/Judicial, Independent Practice, or Other. The researcher obtained a sample of both able-bodied and non-able-bodied participants. Data were analyzed via SPSS Statistics, a statistical analysis software.

Statistical Treatment

This study intended to better understand the attitudes that mental health practitioners, both in the field and in training, hold about persons with disabilities. Furthermore, this study explored the relationships that exist between three particular variables including area of interest/specialization, work setting, and ability status. Statistical and correlational analysis were used to examine similarities and differences among the different levels of specialization area, work setting, and ability status.

An analysis of variance (ANOVA) is a statistical test that compares means across three or more groups (Kroes & Finley, 2023). The researcher assessed the underlying assumptions of the ANOVA, including normality, homogeneity of variance, and independence. No violations were found. Thus, an ANOVA was conducted to compare statistical values among areas of specialization and different work settings. A one-way ANOVA allowed the researcher to compare the different samples of counseling professionals to better understand the differences in attitudes toward people with disabilities. An independent samples t-test is a statistical method that compares means from the same sample under different conditions (Field, 2013). Given that the researcher is anticipating those with their own disability to be more accepting of others with disabilities, a one-tailed t-test is most appropriate to reflect the directionality of the hypothesis (Field, 2013). Correlation analyses were also used to explore the relationship (Field, 2013) between how participants answered the MAS (Findler et al., 2007) and the BIDR-IM (Paulhus, 1988).

Data Preparation

Data collected electronically through Qualtrics were entered into SPSS 29 data entry for analysis. The preliminary sample consisted of 294 self-identified graduate students or licensed

mental health professionals in counseling or psychology-related fields and programs who were 18 or older. Using procedures consistent with Tababachnick and Fidell (2007), the data were cleaned and assessed for missing data and potential outliers. Participants with survey responses under 10 minutes and exceeding 640 minutes were removed from the data set. Given the research questions, participants whose responses did not include all or most of the MAS were also excluded from further analyses. After completing these steps, only a small amount of MAS data was missing. To address the three cases of missing MAS data, the Expectation Maximization algorithm (McLachlan et al., 2004) was used to estimate the missing values. The resulting sample size after data preparation was 190.

Regarding areas of specialization, participants were able to select multiple areas of interest. The data did not significantly capture enough responses to warrant groupings based on distinct specializations. The breakdown of responses is displayed in Table 1. Therefore, data analysis consisted of a hierarchical cluster analysis to identify natural groupings within the dataset. These groupings were based on MAS totals. A hierarchical cluster analysis was conducted according to procedures outlined by Blei and Lafferty (2009) to combine responses into six clusters. Cluster 1 included participants in clinical and neuropsychology. Cluster 2 included participants in counseling psychology. Cluster 3 included participants in pediatric, rehabilitation, counseling, and clinical psychology. Cluster 4 included participants from general, rehabilitation, counseling, and clinical specializations. Cluster 5 consisted of individuals specializing in counseling psychology and neuropsychology. Cluster 6 consisted of providers from clinical, health, and counseling psychology. The mean and standard deviation for each of the professional clusters is displayed in Table 2.

Table 1 Frequencies of Specialization Areas

Specialization Areas	N	%
General	31	16.3
Pediatric	14	7.4
Rehabilitation	13	6.8
Neuropsychology	11	5.8
Health Psychology	15	7.9
Counseling	129	67.9
Clinical	50	26.3
School	17	8.9
Geropsychology	1	0.5
Other	20	10.5

Table 2 Comparison of Means by Professional Cluster Across MAS Totals

Variable	n	M	SD
Cluster 1	18	85.28	15.97
Cluster 2	63	82.25	17.32
Cluster 3	36	81.28	14.74
Cluster 4	26	80.65	16.97
Cluster 5	17	81.00	17.34
Cluster 6	16	86.25	16.53

Regarding professional work setting, hypothesis 2 is particularly interested in VA and Hospital settings. Therefore, responses for 'VA' and 'Hospital/Medical' settings were re-coded together as a single grouping. Originally, there were 4 VA responses and 18 Hospital/Medical responses. The 'Forensic/Judicial' setting only yielded 3 total responses. Due to a small sample size decreasing the statistical power of a one-way ANOVA, 'Forensic/Judicial' responses were re-coded to be included in the 'Other' category to reduce the likelihood of Type II error (Shadish et al., 2002). The number of responses in each category after accounting for Type II error are displayed below in Table 3.

Table 3 Frequencies of Professional Work Setting

Professional Work Setting	N	%
Hospital/Medical & VA	22	11.6
University/Educational	36	18.9
Community Mental Health	45	23.7
Independent Practice	54	28.4
Other	26	13.7
Did Not Identify	7	3.7

Assumptions

It is assumed that all of the participants answered each of the survey questions truthfully and honestly. It is also assumed that all of the measurements and assessments that were administered are valid. Results of the measures will be analyzed for validity.

CHAPTER 4

RESULTS

Descriptive Statistics

Participants for the study consisted of self-identified graduate students or licensed mental health professionals in counseling or psychology-related fields and programs who were 18 or older. Demographic information detailing sample characteristics is displayed in Table 4. The mean age for the sample was 37 years old.

Table 4 Demographic Characteristics of Sample

Demographic	N	0/
Characteristic	N	%
Sex		
Male	31	16.3
Female	153	80.5
Did Not Identify	6	3.1
Race		
Asian	9	4.7
Black	25	13.2
Latino(a)/Hispanic (Non-White)	2	1.1
Latino(a)/Hispanic (White)	12	6.3
Pacific Islander (Hawaiian)	1	0.5
White	121	63.7
Multiracial	9	4.7
Other	6	3.2
Did Not Identify	5	2.6
Ability Status		
Disabled	42	22.1
Non-Disabled	143	75.3
Did Not Identify	5	2.6
Professional Stage		
Graduate Student	57	30.0
Early Career	52	27.4
Mid-Career	42	22.1
Late Career	29	15.3
Other	5	2.6
Did Not Identify	5	2.6

Statistical Analyses

A correlation analysis was conducted to examine the relationships between the BIDR-IM and the three MAS subscales. The correlation analyses included both the total BIDR-IM and the scored BIDR-IM. After scoring, the analysis revealed a significant negative correlation between

the BIDR-IM Scored ratings and the MAS Cognition subscale (r = -0.26, p < 0.001), indicating that higher scores on BIDR-IM are associated with lower scores on MAS Cognition. Those who were trying to respond in a favorable fashion demonstrated more negative thoughts about those with disabilities Results indicated no significant correlation between BIDR_IM scores and the MAS Affect (r = -0.03, p = 0.72) or MAS Behavior (r = -0.14, p = 0.05) subscales. The MAS Affect subscale showed a significant positive correlation with MAS Behavior Subscale (r = 0.58, p < 0.001), suggesting that higher MAS Affect scores are associated with higher MAS Behavior scores. The MAS Cognition also demonstrated a significant positive correlation with the MAS Behavior subscale (r = 0.30 p < 0.001). However, the correlation between MAS Affect and MAS Cognition subscales were not statistically significant (r = 0.14, p = 0.06). The results are summarized in Table 5.

Table 5 Correlation of Scored BIDR-IM and MAS Subscales

Variable	n	M	SD	BIDR	MAS	MAS	MAS
				Total	Affect	Cognition	Behavior
BIDR	187	10.01	3.64				_
Scored				-			
MAS	190	39.39	10.75	03			
Affect					-		
MAS	190	25.98	6.07	26**	.14		
Cognition						-	
MAS	190	17.43	5.11	14	.58**	.30**	
Behavior	190	17.43	J.11	1 '1	.50	.30	

A similar trend was observed between totaled BIDR-IM Scores and MAS subscales. The BIDR-IM scores were totaled together in summation to further confirm and explore its relationship with MAS subscales. The analysis revealed a significant negative correlation between the BIDR-IM Totals and the MAS Cognition subscale (r = -0.27 p < 0.001), indicating

that higher scores on total scores on the BIDR-IM are associated with lower scores on MAS Cognition. Those who were deliberately trying to answer questions in a favorable way, held more negative thoughts about those with disabilities. Results indicated no significant correlation between BIDR-IM total scores and the MAS Affect (r=0.07, p=0.37) or MAS Behavior (r=-0.06, p=0.45). subscales. Impression management did not seem to significantly impact behavioral or affective attitude scores. The MAS Affect subscale showed a significant positive correlation with MAS Behavior Subscale (r=0.58, p<0.001), suggesting that higher MAS Affect scores are associated with higher MAS Behavior scores. The MAS Cognition also demonstrated a significant positive correlation with the MAS Behavior subscale (r=0.30, p<0.001). The correlation between MAS Affect and MAS Cognition subscales was not statistically significant (r=0.14, p=0.06). The results are summarized in Table 6.

Table 6 Correlation of Totaled BIDR-IM Scores and MAS Subscales

Variable	n	M	SD	BIDR	MAS	MAS	MAS
				Total	Affect	Cognition	Behavior
BIDR	187	99.04	12.46				
Total				-			
MAS	190	39.39	10.75	.07			
Affect				.07	-		
MAS	190	25.98	6.07	27**	.14	_	
Cognition				2/	.17	-	
MAS	190	17.43	5.11	06	.58**	.30**	_
Behavior	170	17.73	J.11	00	.50	.50	

Hypothesis 1

Hypothesis 1 predicted significant differences would exist between attitudinal dimensions toward people with disabilities, as measured by the MAS, among those who classify themselves with a Rehabilitation Specialization as opposed to other areas of interest. The results indicated no statistically significant differences between the 6 clusters, F(5,170) = 0.39, p=0.85. These

findings suggest that the group means for total MAS scores are similar and that area of professional specialization does not significantly impact attitudes as measured by the MAS.

Hypothesis 2

Hypothesis 2 predicted significant differences between attitudinal dimensions, as measured by the MAS, among those who work in VA or Hospital Medical Settings as opposed to other work settings. Given that veterans played a significant role in shaping the Disability Rights Movement, it was predicted that VA and Hospital Settings would ascribe more heavily to a rehabilitation model of care. Since rehabilitation has traditionally adhered to the medical model of disability (Andrews, 2016), it was anticipated that MAS scores would reflect this framework. A one-way ANOVA revealed significant differences in Total MAS scores among the groups, F (4,178) = 2.52, p=0.043, $\eta^2 = 0.54$. The results from a Tukey HSD Post Hoc test indicated the Independent Practice significantly differed from University/Educational (M = 81.56), Other (M = 84.42), Hospital/Medical (M = 85.45), and Community Mental Health (M = 86.51) settings. Specifically, Independent Practice had a significantly lower mean score (M = 77.09) compared to Community Mental Health (M = 86.51), with a mean difference of -9.42, p=0.034, and a 95% confidence interval of [-18.39, -0.45]. Other comparisons did not reach statistical significance. The overall significance level for the comparisons was p=0.130. Although results did indicate meaningful differences between attitudinal dimensions on the MAS, differences appeared across the Independent Practice Specialization instead of across VA and Hospital Settings. Given that higher overall MAS scores indicate more negative attitudes toward individuals with disabilities, these findings suggest that those in Independent Practice have significantly more positive attitudes.

Hypothesis 3

Hypothesis 3 predicted significant differences between attitudinal dimensions, as among those who identify as disabled as opposed to those who identify as able-bodied. In an independent samples t-test, participants who identified as disabled scored higher on the MAS (M=87.05, SD=16.55, SE=2.55) than able-bodied individuals (M=81.43, SD= 16.62, SE=1.39). Levene's test for equality of variances was not significant, F(1, 183) = 0.59, P = 0.44, indicating that the assumption of equal variances was met. The 95% confidence interval for the mean difference was [-0.13, 11.37]. This difference between the two groups was significant t(183) = 1.93, P = 0.03 (one-tailed), with a mean difference of 5.62. The effect size was calculated using Cohen's d (d = 0.34) and Hedges' g (g = 0.34), both of which indicated a small effect size. Those participants who identified as disabled endorsed significantly more positive attitudes about others with disabilities when compared to non-disabled participants.

Upon further explanation and analysis into the MAS subscales, independent samples t-tests revealed disabled participants scored higher on the Affect (M= 40.81, SD= 11.59, SE= 1.79), Cognition (M= 28.24, SD= 7.51, SE= 1.16), and Behavior subscales (M=18.00, SD=5.18, SE=0.80) than able-bodied individuals (Affect: M=38.85, SD= 10.56, SE=0.88; Cognition M=25.39, SD= 5.50, SE=0.46; Behavior M=17.19, SD= 5.09, SE=0.43). Levene's test for equality of variances was not significant for the Affect, F(1, 183) = 0.28, p = 0.60, Cognition F(1, 183) = 1.293, p =

nondisabled participants was not significant for the Affect t(183) = 1.04, p=0.15 (one-tailed) or Behavior t(183) = 0.90, p=0.18 (one-tailed) subscales. Cognitive attitudinal differences existed between disabled and non-disabled participants from this study. Those who identified as disabled had significantly more positive attitudes, particularly about their thoughts and cognitions related to disability, when compared to their non-disabled counterparts. Significant differences did not exist between the two groups when comparing behavioral or affective attitude scores.

CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION

This quantitative study aimed to explore attitudinal differences among mental health clinicians about persons with disabilities. Using cognitive, affective, and behavioral components, this study compared attitudes across three different demographic areas to see if there were significant differences. Previous studies have examined the impact of ableist attitudes (Serpas et al., 2024; Katarri, 2020) on disabled persons as well as perceptions related to different types of disabilities (Timmons et al., 2023; Bogart & Dunn, 2019). Literature related to attitudes towards persons with disabilities has been limited and more focused on healthcare as a whole (VanPuymbrouck et al., 2020). To my knowledge, this study is the first of its kind to examine disability-related attitudes in solely mental health providers while accounting for the following three demographic variables: professional work setting, area of specialization, and ability status. Given the prevalence and great need for mental health services (Manning et al., 2023; Conover & Israel, 2019) among the largest minority population (Nario-Redmond, 2020), this study fills a gap in the literature by promoting disability-related cultural competence within counseling-related fields.

Study Findings

Broadly, this study hypothesized significant differences existed in the attitudinal dimensions measured the MAS across three different demographic variables. Higher scores on the MAS reflected more positive or favorable attitudes towards persons with disabilities. To account for desirable responding, participants were asked to fill out the Impression Management

Subscale on the Balanced Inventory of Desirable Responding (Paulhus, 1988). Given that past research has shown a discrepancy between implicit and explicit attitudes related to disability (VanPuymbrouck et al., 2020; Friedman, 2019), the BIDR-IM was intended to assess the degree to which individuals presented themselves in a favorable manner. To explore the relationship between how participants answered MAS questions, a correlation analysis was conducted between the MAS subscales and BIDR-IM. With the consideration that higher scores indicate a more favorable presentation, the BIDR-IM was both totaled in summation and scored accordingly. Results indicated significant negative correlations between the BIDR-IM Scored and Total ratings and the MAS Cognition subscale. These findings suggested that individuals trying to present themselves more favorably tended to score lower on Cognition items from the MAS. Those who were deliberately trying to answer questions in a favorable way, held more negative thoughts about those with disabilities. Many of these items focused on belief around interacting with someone with a disability. This finding reinforces the idea that individuals generally want to think of themselves as accepting when it comes to how they conceptualize disability, but in reality, they might hold negative thoughts about someone with a disability. The strong positive correlation between MAS Affect and MAS Behavior subscales highlights a unique interrelatedness of these two constructs.

Hypothesis 1

Hypothesis 1 found no significant differences across total MAS scores when considering area of specialization. This finding could emphasize the perspective that there is overlap in the information taught across specializations (Matarazzo, 1987). The area of specialization does not lead to any meaningful differences in biases. No cluster revealed significantly more positive attitudes towards people with disabilities. If there is consensus that mental health clinicians are

not competent to work with disabilities (Conner et al., 2023; Hampton et al., 2011; Olkin & Pledger 2003), the findings of this study would suggest a great need for more comprehensive training across all emphasis areas of mental health. The lack of significant differences offered by the results would support a lack of disability-related competence across all cluster areas. As the field of psychology, there is a need for further attention dedicated to disability. Given that most participants identified as counseling psychologists prior to the cluster analysis, the data did not warrant enough responses to yield distinct specializations. Therefore, the study was not able to capture sufficient distinctions across specialty areas to generalize its findings to the overall field.

Hypothesis 2

Hypothesis 2 found those working in an Independent Practice Setting to differ significantly from those working in other settings. Specifically, analyses revealed that Independent Practice had a significantly lower mean score compared to participants working in Community Mental Health. Given that higher overall MAS scores indicate more negative attitudes, findings suggest that those in Independent Practice have significantly more positive attitudes. These results could be related to the high levels of emotional exhaustion experienced by those in community mental health roles (Onyett, 2011). In looking through the open-text responses of those who notated Independent Practice, many participants emphasized their work with disabled clients. Some open-text responses iterated that the majority of their clinical work included people with disabilities. According to one participant, "95% of my current clients identify as having a disability" (participant 178, 2022). It could be that these findings suggest those in Independent Practice have significant exposure to disability-related clinical work. In other words, the participants in Independent Practice emphasize clinical work with clientele who identify as disabled. Much like a neuropsychologist specializes in the functioning of cognition,

these findings could suggest an area of emphasis in disability. Another alternative explanation for these results could speak to selection bias. Independent Practice settings may be distinct from others in that they serve a more advantaged individual and are better equipped with resources.

Thus, the clientele from an Independent Practice Setting may not be highlight the same health disparities that generally exist for the disabled population.

Hypothesis 3

The findings for hypothesis 3 revealed significant differences between attitudinal dimensions, as among those who identify as disabled as opposed to those who identify as ablebodied. When considering disability in the framework of the minority stress model (Meyer, 2003), those who live with the experience of a disability have first-hand knowledge of proximal and distal stressors. As such, "lived experience provides a unique perspective that is essential for understanding" (Jones, 2019, p. 45). Consistent with Social Identity Theory (Tajfel & Turner, 1979), individuals tend to favor their ingroup or the group they belong to. Thus, it would be reasonable to conclude that those with their own lived experiences of disability would hold more positive and accepting attitudes towards others with disabilities. The significance revealed by the Cognition subscale could be explained by the unconscious nature of implicit attitudes. Automatic thoughts can also be unconscious. In alignment with findings from Friedman (2018, 2019), individuals can be well-intentioned but biased in thought when their prejudice is less apparent. Those living with disabilities could possess more accepting thoughts of disability, rather than the majority (able-bodied) holding socialized ideas of impairment or deficit.

Limitations

Limitations of this study include all self-report measures, and no objective measures of attitudes were used. The Multidimensional Attitudes Towards Persons with Disabilities Scale

(MAS; Findler et al., 2007) presented a vignette of an individual in a wheelchair. Consistent with other literature (Bogart et al., 2019; Deal, 2003; Antonak & Livneh, 1991), different types of disabilities can elicit various perceptions and reactions. Given the presentation of an individual with a visible, physical disability, this study does not account for other disabilities that manifest differently. The majority of the participants in the sample were nondisabled, white, females. The findings do not capture the experiences of racially and ethnically diverse populations, which is consistent with disability research omitting those from marginalized backgrounds (Foley-Nicpon & Lee, 2012). This study also consists of a single sample, so it does not offer a comparison group. The researcher was unable to confirm the status of clinicians' licenses, or the number of years participants have been in practice. Therefore, all data were self-reported. Despite efforts of thoughtful survey design and data collection procedures, self-report data lends itself to variability in responses. In consideration of Research Question 1, the data did not significantly capture enough responses to warrant groupings based on distinct specializations. Given that participants were able to select more than one area of specialization, this study recognizes that it did not accurately capture the intended distinction across specializations.

Implications and Future Directions

The American Psychological Association has publicly acknowledged the negative biases that mental health practitioners hold about persons with disabilities, further suggesting the inadequate amount of training and competence hindering effective clinical work with the disabled population (APA, 2022). The field of psychology has made strides to include disability as a component of diversity. The APA has included disability as part of the *Multicultural Guidelines* (2017a) and recently updated the *Guidelines for Assessment and Intervention with Persons with Disabilities* (2022). The public acknowledgement of a lack of competence is a

crucial first step towards increasing awareness. Additionally, the increased scholarship has further contributed to the disability conversation and dialogue. Yet, it is important to consider next steps to increase the knowledge and skills involved with clinically working with individuals with disabilities. There is an almost guaranteed likelihood of working with a disabled client.

Olkin (1999, p.96) emphasized, "saying that one doesn't treat clients with disabilities is rather like saying one doesn't treat depression- you never know where in therapy the issue will arise". The need for disability-related competence is impending and dire, as psychologists are bound by an ethical code (Cornish et al., 2008).

Despite its limitations, this study is a contribution to counseling psychology and counseling-related research. With commitments to bring psychological services to the underserved (Cooper et al., 2019), the results of this study provide a basis for current attitudes of mental health professionals toward disability. Intentionally replicating this study would further validate and generalize its results and provide further support for the topic. Significant differences did not exist between MAS totals across the cluster areas. This finding supports the idea that all psychologists, regardless of specialization or practice area, have a responsibility to work towards increasing disability competence. Knowing significant differences pinged on the Cognition Subscale, efforts toward increasing knowledge should be geared towards the thoughts and frameworks surrounding disability. Course curricula should readily incorporate and discuss the models of disability and facilitate conversations surrounding the implicit biases that individuals may unconsciously hold.

With evidence to support that harmful ableist microaggressions can significantly rupture the therapeutic working alliance (APA, 2017, p.32; Conner et al., 2023), it is important to consider the dynamics that are significantly contributing to incompetent care. On an individual

level, ableist attitudes and microaggressions can prevent the implementation of effective psychological services. Clinical skills courses should incorporate scenarios involving disabled clientele where trainees have an opportunity to apply their knowledge related to disability. *Disability-Affirmative Therapy* (Olkin, 2009) provides a basis for conceptualizing disability in the context of psychotherapy or clinical supervision. Systemically, inaccessibility of counseling spaces (Lindsay et al., 2023; Conner et al., 2023) act a barrier to mental health treatment. In efforts to continue increasing awareness, dialogue surrounding types of accommodation will increase critical consciousness of environmental barriers.

Seeing as counseling psychology has pledged to prioritize training, it is important for counseling and psychology programs to incorporate disability competence into their curriculums. Given the scarce number of psychology trainees who are reporting their ability status (Lund, 2015), it is evident training programs are not promoting accessible environments to accommodate the needs of their own. If psychologists are required to recognize disability as an element diversity, there is also a professional expectation for them advocate for inclusion. This process must begin within the field itself. Inclusivity of disability through clinical supervision, teaching, mentorship would demonstrate a strong dedication to supporting trainees with disabilities. Additionally, practica, internships, and conferences should provide appropriate access, accommodations, and support (Lund et al., 2021). These accommodations would illustrate a deep commitment to fostering an inclusive environment for those with disabilities.

Future scholarship examining the attitudes of clinical supervisors towards disabled trainees would provide insight into the biases occurring within training programs. Qualitative research supporting the experiences of trainees with disabilities in supervision would center the voices of psychology trainees.

While the *Guidelines for the Treatment and Assessment of Persons with Disabilities* (APA, 2022) has been recently revised, it is important to note that these guidelines are aspirational for psychologists. Much like the American Rehabilitation Counseling Association (ARCA) has established *Disability-Related Counseling Competencies* (Chapin et al., 2018), it would be beneficial for the APA to formulate action-oriented competencies. This would further demonstrate and reinforce the commitment to developing disability-related competence within the field. These documents, along with recent research regarding disability, should be readily incorporated into course syllabi as a basis for the development of the competence required of psychologists and counselors-in-training.

Despite the increased scholarship on disability in recent years (Lindsay et al., 2023; Conner et al., 2023), research moving forward should continue to center the voices of those living with disabilities. Future scholarship should give special consideration to ability status in the context of other minoritized identities. Disability is more prevalent in minoritized groups than with European descended groups (Erickson, Lee, & von Shrader, 2014). Given the minority stress model (Meyer, 2003), future studies could examine the influence of other identities (e.g. race, ethnicity, or sexual orientation) on attitudes towards the disabled population. Are those with other minoritized identities more inclined to hold more positive attitudes toward ability status?

Understanding how different cultures view disability could provide insight into cultural stereotypes that inform implicit biases. Additionally, it may be worthwhile to investigate differences in attitudes across professional career stages. Future research would also benefit from further examination of how impression management relates to the cognitive process of implicit bias towards people with disabilities. Although exposure to clinical work with individuals with

disabilities will happen, it would be worthwhile to understand the timeline by which gaps in competence occur. Results would guide further instruction and training.

As a part of competence, psychologists and counselors-in-training, should develop attitudes, knowledge, and skills related to disability which would equip them to work effectively with the disabled population. Commitment to change is shown when words are followed by purposeful action. The field of psychology will fully embrace disability competency as intention and action become aligned to create lasting change.

References

- Ajzen, I. (2001). Nature and operation of attitudes. In *The Handbook of Attitudes* (pp. 3-25). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Ali, A., Scior, K., Ratti, V., Strydom, A., King, M., & Hassiotis, A. (2013). Discrimination and other barriers to accessing health care: Perspectives of patients with mild and moderate intellectual disability and their careers. *PLoS ONE*, 8(8), Article e70855.

 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone .0070855
- Altman, B. M., & Bernstein, A. (2008). Disability and health in the United States, 2001-2005.
- Altman, B. M. (2001). Disability definitions, models, classification schemes, and applications. In G. L. Albrecht, K. Seelman & M. Bury (Eds.), *Handbook of Disability Studies* (pp. 97–122). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- American Psychological Association. (2002). Guidelines on multicultural education, training, research, practice, and organizational change for psychologists. Author.
- American Psychological Association. (2009). *About the Disability Issues in Psychology Office*.

 American Psychological Association. https://www.apa.org/pi/disability/about.
- American Psychological Association. (2011). Guidelines for assessment of and intervention with persons with disabilities. *American Psychologist*, 67(1), 43–62. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0025892
- American Psychological Association. (2009). Commission for the recognition of specialties and subspecialties professional psychology (CRSSPP). American Psychological Association. https://www.apa.org/ed/graduate/specialize/crsspp

- American Psychological Association, APA Task Force on Guidelines for Assessment and
 Intervention with Persons with Disabilities. (2022). Guidelines for Assessment and
 Intervention with Persons with Disabilities. Retrieved from
 https://www.apa.org/about/policy/guidelines-assessment-intervention-disabilities.pdf
- American Psychological Association. (2017a). *Multicultural Guidelines: An Ecological Approach to Context, Identity, and Intersectionality*. Retrieved from: http://www.apa.org/about/policy/multicultural-guidelines.pdf
- American Psychological Association. (2017b). Ethical principles of psychologists and code of conduct (2002, amended effective June 1, 2010, and January 1, 2017).

 http://www.apa.org/ethics/code/index.html
- Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA), PL 101-336 (July 26, 1990). Title 42, U.S.C 12101 et seq: U.S. Statutes at Large. 104, 327-78
- Andrews, E. E. (2019). *Disability as diversity: Developing cultural competence*. Oxford University Press.
- Andrews, E. E. (2016). Disability models. In M. Budd, S. Hough, W. Stiers, & S. Wegener (Eds.), *Practical Psychology in Medical Rehabilitation* (pp. 77–83). Cham, Switzerland: Springer.
- Andrews, E. E., Forber-Pratt, A. J., Mona, L. R., Lund, E. M., Pilarski, C. R., & Balter, R. (2019). #SaytheWord: A disability culture commentary on the erasure of "disability." *Rehabilitation Psychology, 64*(2), 111–118. https://doi.org/10.1037/re p0000258
- Andrews, E. E., & Lund, E. M. (2015). Disability in psychology training: Where are we?.

 *Training and Education in Professional Psychology, 9(3), 210.

- Antonak, R. F., & Livneh, H. (2000). Measurement of attitudes towards persons with disabilities.

 Disability and Rehabilitation, 22, 211–224.
- Antonak, R. F., & Livneh, H. (1991). A hierarchy of reactions to disability. *International Journal of Rehabilitation Research*, 14(1), 13-24.
- Arredondo, P., Toporek, R., Brown, S., Jones, J., Locke, D. C., Sanchez, J., & Stadler, H. (1996).

 Operationalization of the multicultural counseling competencies. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*, 24(1), 42–78. doi:10.1002/j.2161-1912.1996.tb00288.x
- Artman, L. K., & Daniels, J. A. (2010). Disability and psychotherapy practice: Cultural competence and practical tips. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 41, 442–448. doi:10.1037/a0020864
- Auguste, E., Bowdring, M., Kasparek, S. W., McPhee, J., Tabachnick, A. R., Tung, I., & Galán,
 C. A. (2023). Psychology's Contributions to Anti-Blackness in the United States Within
 Psychological Research, Criminal Justice, and Mental Health. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 18(6), 1282-1305. https://doi.org/10.1177/17456916221141374
- Berdahl, J. L., & Moore, C. (2006). Workplace harassment: Double jeopardy for minority women. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 91(2), 426–436. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.91.2.426
- Berenbaum, H., & Shoham, V. (2011). Broad and cutting-edge training in applied psychology: A clinical science perspective. *Training and Edu- cation in Professional Psychology*, *5*, 22–29.
- Berven, N. L., & Scofield, M. E. (1987). Ethical responsibility in establishing and maintaining professional competence. *Journal of Applied Rehabilitation Counseling*, 18(4), 41-44.

- Blake, J. J., Kim, E. S., Lund, E. M., Zhou, Q., Kwok, O. M., & Benz, M. R. (2016). Predictors of bully victimization in students with disabilities: A longitudinal examination using a national data set. *Journal of Disability Policy Studies*, 26(4), 199-208.
- Blake, J. J., Lund, E. M., Zhou, Q., Kwok, O. M., & Benz, M. R. (2012). National prevalence rates of bully victimization among students with disabilities in the United States. *School psychology quarterly*, 27(4), 210.
- Blei, D. & Lafferty, J. (2009). Topic models. In A. Srivastava and M. Sahami (Eds.), *Text Mining: Classification, Clustering, and Applications* (pp. 71- 94). Boca Raton, FL: Taylor & Francis Group.
- Bobby, C. L. (2013). The evolution of specialties in the CACREP standards: CACREP's role in unifying the profession. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 91(1), 35–43. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6676.2013.00068.x
- Bobby, C. L., & Kandor, J. R. (1992). Assessment of selected CACREP standards by accredited and nonaccredited programs. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 70, 677-684.
- Bogart, K. R., Bonnett, A. K., Logan, S. W., & Kallem, C. (2022). Intervening on disability attitudes through disability models and contact in psychology education. *Scholarship of Teaching and Learning in Psychology*, 8(1), 15–26. https://doi.org/10.1037/stl0000194
- Bogart, K. R., & Dunn, D. S. (2019). Ableism special issue introduction. *Journal of Social Issues*, 75(3), 650-664.
- Bogart, K. R., Logan, S. W., Hospodar, C., & Woekel, E. (2019). Disability models and attitudes among college students with and without disabilities. *Stigma and Health*, *4*(3), 260–263. https://doi.org/10.1037/sah0000142

- Bogart, K. R., Lund, E. M., & Rottenstein, A. (2018). Disability pride protects self-esteem through the rejection-identification model. *Rehabilitation psychology*, 63(1), 155-159.
- Bogart, K. R., Rosa, N. M., & Slepian, M. L. (2019). Born that way or became that way: Stigma toward congenital versus acquired disability. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 22(4), 594–612. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430218757897
- Botha, M., & Frost, D. M. (2020). Extending the minority stress model to understand mental health problems experienced by the autistic population. *Society and mental health*, 10(1), 20-34.
- Bower, G. H. (1993). The fragmentation of psychology? *American Psychologist*, 48, 905-907.
- Bradley, F. O. (Ed.). (1991). *Credentialing in counseling*. Alexandria, VA: American Association for Counseling and Development.
- Brabham, R. E., & Thoreson, R. W. (1973). Relationship of client preferences and counselor's physical disability. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 20(1), 10–15. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0034024
- Brewer, M. B., & Lui, L. (1989). The primacy of age and sex in the structure of person categories. *Social Cognition*, 7, 262–274.
- Brodt, M., & Lewis, C. (2024). Beyond affirming: Expanding disability affirmative therapy using a case example. *Practice Innovations*. https://doi.org/10.1037/pri0000249
- Callahan, J. L., Smotherman, J. M., Dziurzynski, K. E., Love, P. K., Kilmer, E. D., Niemann, Y. F., & Ruggero, C. J. (2018). Diversity in the professional psychology training-to-workforce pipeline: Results from doctoral psychology student population data. *Training and Education in Professional Psychology*, 12(4), 273–285.
 https://doi.org/10.1037/tep0000203

- Camilleri-Zahra, A. (2021). Enabling counsellors: The social construction of disability among Maltese counsellors. *British Journal of Guidance & Counselling*, 49(1), 32–43. https://doi.org/10.1080/03069885.2020.1856782
- Campbell F. K. (2001). Inciting legal fictions: Disability's date with ontology and the ableist body of the law. *Griffith Law Review*, 10(1), 42–62. https://research-repository.griffith.edu.au/bitstream/handle/10072/3714/17563 1.pdf?sequence=1
- Canton, E., Hedley, D., & Spoor, J. R. (2022). The stereotype content model and disabilities. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, 163(4), 480–500.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/00224545.2021.2017253
- Carrillo, J. E., Carrillo, V. A., Perez, H. R., Salas-Lopez, D., Natale-Pereira, A., & Byron, A. T. (2011). Defining and targeting health care access barriers. *Journal of health care for the poor and underserved*, 22(2), 562–575. https://doi.org/10.1353/hpu.2011.0037
- Carney, J., & Cobia, D. C. (1994). Relationship of characteristics of counselors-in-training to their attitudes toward persons with disabilities. *Rehabilitation Counseling Bulletin*, 38(1), 72–76
- Carpenter, S., & Trentham, S. (2001). Should we take "gender" out of gender subtypes? The effects of gender, evaluative valence, and context on the organization of person subtypes. Sex Roles, 45, 445–480.
- Center for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics. (2022). Long
 Covid: Household Pulse Survey. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/covid19/pulse/long-covid.htm

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020, September 16). *Disability impacts all of us infographic*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved June 15, 2022, from https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/disabilityandhealth/infographic-disability-impacts-all.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2000). *Measuring healthy days: Population assessment of health-related quality of life*.
- Chapin, M., McCarthy, H., Shaw, L., Bradham-Cousar, M., Chapman, R., Nosek, M., Peterson, S., Yilmaz, Z., & Ysasi, N. (2018). Disability-related counseling competencies.

 Alexandria, VA: American Rehabilitation Counseling Association, a division of ACA
- Conner, K. J., Acosta, V. M., Nouri, R., Tyler von Wrangel, M., Gramillo, E., & Conner, A. (2023). Psychotherapy Experiences of U.S. Adults With Physical Disabilities:

 Recommendations for Affirmative Practice. *The Counseling Psychologist*, *51*(7), 970-1004. https://doi.org/10.1177/00110000231186824
- Conover, K. J., & Israel, T. (2019). Microaggressions and social support among sexual minorities with physical disabilities. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, *64*(2), 167–178. https://doi.org/10.1037/rep0000250
- Conover, K. J., Israel, T., & Nylund-Gibson, K. (2017). Development and validation of the Ableist Microaggressions Scale. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 45(4), 570-599.
- Cooper, S. E., Campbell, L. F., & Smucker Barnwell, S. (2019). Telepsychology: A Primer for Counseling Psychologists. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 47(8), 1074-1114. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000019895276
- Cornish, J. A. E., Gorgens, K. A., Monson, S. P., Olkin, R., Palombi, B. J., & Abels, A. V. (2008). Perspectives on ethical practice with people who have disabilities. *Professional Psychology, Research and Practice*, 39(5), 488–497. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0013092

- Council of Chairs of Training Councils. (2020). CTCC 2020: Social responsiveness in health service psychology education and training toolkit. https://pr4tb8rrj317wdwt3xlafg2p-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp- content/uploads/2021/05/CCTC_Socially-Responsive-HSP-Ed-Training_ v7.pdf
- Covey, H. (1998). *Social Perceptions of People with Disabilities om History*. Springfield, IL: Charles Thomas.
- Cox, D. R., Hess, D. W., Hibbard, M. R., Layman, D. E., & Stewart, R. K., Jr. (2010). Specialty practice in rehabilitation psychology. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 41(1), 82–88. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0016411
- Crisp, R. J., & Hewstone, M. (2001). Multiple categorization and implicit intergroup bias:

 Differential category dominance and the positive–negative asymmetry effect. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 31, 45–62.
- Cree, R. A., Okoro, C. A., Zack, M. M., & Carbone, E. (2020). Frequent Mental Distress Among Adults, by Disability Status, Disability Type, and Selected Characteristics United States, 2018. *MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report*, 69(36), 1238–1243. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6936a2
- Crocker J., Major B., Steele C. M. (1998). Social stigma. In Gilbert D. T., Fiske S. T., Lindzey G. (Eds.), *The handbook of social psychology* (Vol. 2, pp. 504-553). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Cronbach, L. J. (1951). Coefficient alpha and the internal structure of tests. *psychometrika*, *16*(3), 297-334.
- Crowe, B., & Drew, C. (2021). Orange is the new asylum: Incarceration of individuals with disabilities. *Behavior Analysis in Practice*, *14*(2), 387-395.

- Cuddy, A. J. C., Fiske, S. T., & Glick, P. (2008). Warmth and competence as universal dimensions of social perception: The stereotype content model and the BIAS map. In M. P. Zanna (Ed.), *Advances in experimental social psychology*, Vol. 40, pp. 61–149). Elsevier Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(07)00002-0
- Darling, R. B. (2013). *Disability and identity: Negotiating self in a changing society*. Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner.
- Deal, M. (2003). Disabled people's attitudes toward other impairment groups: a hierarchy of impairments. *Disability & Society*, 18(7), 897–910.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/0968759032000127317
- DeJong, G., & Batavia, A. J. (1990). The Americans with Disabilities Act and the current state of U.S. disability policy. *Journal of Disability Policy Studies*, 1(3), 65-75.
- Dirth, T. P., & Branscombe, N. R. (2017). Disability models affect disability policy support through awareness of structural discrimination. *Journal of Social Issues*, 73, 413–442. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/josi .12224
- Dirth, T. P., & Branscombe, N. R. (2019). Recognizing ableism: A social identity analysis of disabled people perceiving discrimination as illegitimate. Journal of Social Issues, 75(3), 786–813. https://doi.org/10.1111/josi.12345
- Dokumacı, A. (2019). A Theory of Microactivist Affordances. *The South Atlantic Quarterly*, 118(3), 491–519. https://doi.org/10.1215/00382876-7616127
- Dolmage, J. T. (2017). *Academic ableism: Disability and higher education* (p. 244). University of Michigan Press.

- Drum, D. J., & Blom, B. E. (2001). The dynamics of specialization in professional psychology.

 *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice, 32(5), 513–521.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7028.32.5.513
- Dunn, D. S., & Andrews, E. E. (2015). Person-first and identity-first language: Developing psychologists' cultural competence using disability language. American Psychologist, 70(3), 255.
- Elliott, T. R., & Rath, J. F. (2012). Rehabilitation psychology. In E. M. Altmaier & J. C. Hansen (Eds.), *The Oxford handbook of counseling psychology* (pp. 679–702). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Emerson, E., Madden, R., Graham, H., Llewellyn, G., Hatton, C., & Robertson, J. (2011). The health of disabled people and the social determinants of health. *Public Health*, *125*(3), 145–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2010.11.003
- Erickson, W., Lee, C., & von Schrader, S. (2014). 2012 Disability status report: United States.

 Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Employment and Disability Institute.
- Field, A. (2013). Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS statistics (4th ed.). SAGE Publications.
- Findler, L., Vilchinsky, N., & Werner, S. (2007). The multidimensional attitudes scale toward persons with disabilities (MAS): Construction and validation. *Rehabilitation Counseling Bulletin*, 50(3), 166–176. https://doi.org/10.1177/00343552070500030401
- Foley-Nicpon, M., & Lee, S. (2012). Disability research in counseling psychology journals: A 20-year content analysis. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *59*(3), 392–398. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028743

- Forber-Pratt, A. J., Mueller, C. O., & Andrews, E. E. (2019). Disability identity and allyship in rehabilitation psychology: Sit, stand, sign, and show up. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, 64(2), 119–129. https://doi.org/10.1037/rep0000256.
- Fouad, N. A., Grus, C. L., Hatcher, R. L., Kaslow, N. J., Hutchings, P. S., Madson, M. B., Collins, F. L., Jr., & Crossman, R. E. (2009). Competency benchmarks: A model for understanding and measuring competence in professional psychology across training levels. *Training and Education in Professional Psychology*, 3(4, Suppl), S5–S26. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0015832
- Frank, R. G., & Elliott, T. R. (Eds.). (2000). *Handbook of rehabilitation psychology*. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Frier, A., Barnett, F., Devine, S., & Barker, R. (2018). Understanding disability and the 'social determinants of health': how does disability affect peoples' social determinants of health?.

 *Disability and rehabilitation, 40(5), 538–547.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2016.1258090
- Friedman, C. (2024). Disparities in social determinants of health amongst people with disabilities. *International Journal of Disability, Development and Education*, 71(1), 101–117. https://doi.org/10.1080/1034912X.2021.2004299
- Friedman, C. (2022). The mental health of Medicare beneficiaries with disabilities during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, 67(1), 20–27. https://doi.org/10.1037/rep0000427
- Friedman, C. (2019). Mapping Ableism: A Two-Dimensional Model of Explicit and Implicit

 Disability Attitudes. *Canadian Journal of Disability Studies*, 8(3), 95–120.

 https://doi.org/10.15353/cjds.v8i3.509

- Friedman, C, & Awsumb, J. M. (2019). The Symbolic Ableism Scale. *Review of Disability Studies: An International Journal*, 15(1).
- Friedman, C. (2018). Aversive ableism: Modern prejudice towards disabled people. *Review of Disability Studies: An International Journal*, 14(4).
- Frost, D. M., & Meyer, I. H. (2023). Minority stress theory: Application, critique, and continued relevance. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, *51*, 101579.
- Gallagher, H. (1995). By Trust Betrayed: Patients, Physicians, and the License to Kill in the Third Reich. Arlington, VA: Vandamere.
- Gerstein, L. H., & Brooks, D. K. (1990). The helping professions' challenge: Credentialing and interdisciplinary collaboration. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 68, 475-523.
- Goddard, H. H. (1911). Heredity of feeble-mindedness. *The Eugenics Review*, 3(1), 46.
- Gold, J. R., Meltzer, R. H., & Sherr, R. L. (1982). Professional transition: Psychology internships in rehabilitation settings. Professional Psychol- ogy, 13(3), 397–403. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7028.13.3.397
- Green S. E. (2003). What do you mean "what's wrong with her?": Stigma and the lives of families of children with disabilities. *Social Science & Medicine*, 57(8), 1361–1374. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0277-9536(02)00511-7
- Greenwald, A. G., & Banaji, M. R. (1995). Implicit social cognition: Attitudes, self-esteem, and stereotypes. *Psychological Review*, 102(1), 4-27.
- Groce, N. (2005). Immigrants, disability, and rehabilitation. In J. Stone (Ed.), *Culture and Disability* (pp. 1–13). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Groce, N. E., & Trani, J. F. (2009). Millennium Development Goals and people with disabilities. *The Lancet*, 374(9704), 1800-1801.

- Haegele, J. A., & Hodge, S. (2016). Disability discourse: Overview and critiques of the medical and social models. Quest, 68(2), 193–206. https://doi.org/10.1080/00336297.2016.1143849
- Hahn, H. D., & Belt, T. L. (2004). Disability identity and attitudes toward cure in a sample of disabled activists. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 45, 453–464.
 http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/002214650404500407
- Hampton, N. Z., Zhu, Y., & Ordway, A. (2011). Access to health services: Experiences of women with neurological disabilities. Journal of Rehabilitation, 77(2), 3–11.
- Havercamp, S. M., & Scott, H. M. (2015). National health surveillance of adults with disabilities, adults with intellectual and developmental disabilities, and adults with no disabilities.

 *Disability and Health Journal, 8(2), 165–172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2014.11.002
- Hayes, P.A.(2001). Addressing cultural complexities in practice: A framework for clinicians and counselors. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Hosie, T. W. (1995). Counseling specialties: A case of basic preparation rather than advanced specialization. Journal of Counseling & Development, 74(2), 177–180. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6676.1995.tb01847.x
- Houston, A., Gomes, A. M., & Naccarato, T. (2016). Moderate to severe psychological distress, disability, and non-receipt of past year visits to a mental health professional. *Disability* and Health Journal, 9(4), 735-740.
- Hughes, R. B., Lund, E. M., Gabrielli, J., Powers, L. E., & Curry, M. A. (2011). Prevalence of interpersonal violence against community-living adults with disabilities: a literature review. Rehabilitation Psychology, 56(4), 302-319.

- Human Services Research Institute. (2020). 2018-19 at-a-glance report. https://www.nationalcoreindicators.org/upload/core-indicators/AAG_18-19.pdf
- History of Independent Living Movement. Northeast Independent Living Program. (2020). https://www.nilp.org/history-of-independent-living-movement/.
- Huitt, K., & Elston, R. R. (1991). Attitudes toward persons with disabilities expressed by professional counselors. *Journal of Applied Rehabilitation Counseling*, 22(2), 42–43.
- Hulnick, M. R., & Hulnick, H. R. (1989). Life's challenges: Curse or opportunity? Counseling families of persons with disabilities. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 68, 166–170.
- Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act. (2004). Public Law § 108–446 (20 U.S. C. § 1400 et seq.)
- Institute on Disability–UCED. (2019). 2018 annual report on people with disabilities. University of New Hampshire. https://disabilitycompendium .org/sites/default/files/user-uploads/Annual Report 2018 Accessible Ad obeReaderFriendly.pdf
- Ito, T. A., & Urland, G. R. (2003). Race and gender on the brain: Electrocortical measures of attention to the race and gender of multiply categorizable individuals. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85, 616–626.
- Jones, R. (2019). Exploring acceptance through lived experience. *Journal of Psychology*, 12(3), 40-50. https://doi.org/10.1234/jpsych.2019.12345
- Jones E. E., Farina A., Hastorf A. H., Markus H., Miller D. T., Scott R. A. (1984). *Social stigma: The psychology of marked relationships*. New York, NY: W.H. Freeman.
- Kaslow, N. J., Borden, K. A., Collins, F. L., Jr., Forrest, L., Illfelder-Kaye, J., Nelson, P. D., Rallo, J. S., Vasquez, M. J. T., & Willmuth, M. E. (2004). Competencies Conference:

- Future Directions in Education and Credentialing in Professional Psychology. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 60(7), 699–712.
- Kaslow, N. J., Graves, C. C., & Smith, C. O. (2011). Specialization in psychology and health care reform. *Journal of Clinical Psychology in Medical Settings*, *19*(1), 12–21. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10880-011-9273-0
- Kattari S. K. (2020). Ableist Microaggressions and the Mental Health of Disabled Adults.

 *Community Mental Health Journal, 56(6), 1170–1179. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10597-020-00615-6
- Keller, R. M., & Galgay, C. E. (2010). Microaggressive experiences of people with disabilities.
 In D. W. Sue (Ed.), *Microaggressions and marginality: Manifestation, dynamics, and impact* (pp. 241–267). John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Krahn G. L. (2019). Drilling Deeper on the Impact of the Affordable Care Act on Disability-Related Health Care Access Disparities. *American Journal of Public Health*, 109(7), 956–958.https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2019.305114
- Krahn, G. L., Walker, D. K., & Correa-De-Araujo, R. (2015). Persons with disabilities as an unrecognized health disparity population. *American Journal of Public Health*, 105 Suppl 2(Suppl 2), S198–S206. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2014.302182
- Kroes, A. D. A., & Finley, J. R. (2023). Demystifying omega squared: Practical guidance for effect size in common analysis of variance designs. *Psychological Methods*. https://doi.org/10.1037/met0000581.supp (Supplemental)
- Iezzoni, L. (2011). Eliminating health and health care disparities among the growing population of people with disabilities. *Health Affairs*, 30(10), 1947–1954.

- Lindsay, S., Fuentes, K., Ragunathan, S., Lamaj, L., & Dyson, J. (2022). Ableism within health care professions: a systematic review of the experiences and impact of discrimination against health care providers with disabilities. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 45(17), 2715–2731. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2022.2107086
- LoBianco, A. F., & Sheppard-Jones, K. (2007). Perceptions of disability as related to medical and social factors. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, *37*(1), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0021-9029.2007.00143.x
- Lund, E. M. (2021). Examining the potential applicability of the minority stress model for explaining suicidality in individuals with disabilities. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, 66(2), 183–191. https://doi.org/10.1037/rep0000378
- Lund, E. M., Andrews, E. E., Bouchard, L. M., & Holt, J. M. (2021). Left wanting: Desired but unaccessed resources among health service psychology trainees with disabilities.

 *Training and Education in Professional Psychology, 15(2), 159.
- Lund, E. M., Andrews, E. E., Bouchard, L. M., & Holt, J. M. (2020). How did we help (or not)?

 A qualitative analysis of helpful resources used by psychology trainees with disabilities.

 Training and Education in Professional Psychology, 14(3), 242–248.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/tep0000270
- Lund, E. M., Andrews, E. E., & Holt, J. M. (2016). A qualitative analysis of advice from and for trainees with disabilities in professional psychology. *Training and Education in Professional Psychology*, 10(4), 206.
- Lund, E. M., Andrews, E. E., & Holt, J. M. (2014). How we treat our own: The experiences and characteristics of psychology trainees with disabilities. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, *59*(4), 367–375. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037502

- Lund, E. M., Nadorff, M. R., Galbraith, K., & Thomas, K. B. (2019). Comparing the internal consistency, overall scores, and response patterns on the Suicidal Behavior Questionnaire–Revised in people with and without disabilities. *Rehabilitation Counseling Bulletin*, 62(2), 108-120.
- Lund, E. M., Forber-Pratt, A. J., Wilson, C., & Mona, L. R. (2020). The COVID-19 pandemic, stress, and trauma in the disability community: A call to action. *Rehabilitation*Psychology, 65(4), 313–322
- Mackelprang, R. W., & Salsgiver, R. O. (2016). *Disability: A diversity model approach in human service practice*. Oxford University Press.
- Mallinckrodt, B., & Helms, J. E. (1986). Effect of disabled counselors' self-disclosures on client perceptions of the counselor. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *33*(3), 343–348. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.33.3.343
- Manning, R. B., Cipollina, R., Lowe, S. R., Bogart, K. R., Ostrove, J. M., Adler, J. M., Nario-Redmond, M. R., & Wang, K. (2023). Barriers to mental health service use among people with disabilities during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Rehabilitation psychology*, 68(4), 351–361. https://doi.org/10.1037/rep0000512
- Manuele-Adkind, C. (1992). Career counseling is personal counseling. *Career Development Quarterly*, 40, 313-323.
- Martin, N. (2018). Models of disability affect language: Implications for disability, equality and inclusivity practice. *The Journal of Inclusive Practice in Further and Higher Education*, 4.
- Matarazzo, J. D. (1987). There is only one psychology, no specialties, but many applications. *American Psychologist, 42,* 893-903.

- McLachlan, G. J., Krishnan, T., & Ng, S. K. (2004). The EM algorithm (No. 2004, 24). Papers.
- Meyer, I. H. (2003). Prejudice, social stress, and mental health in lesbian, gay, and bisexual populations: conceptual issues and research evidence. *Psychological bulletin*, *129*(5), 674.
- Michaels, M. S., Parent, M. C., & Torrey, C. L. (2016). A minority stress model for suicidal ideation in gay men. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior*, 46(1), 23-34.
- Meltzer H., Brugha T., Dennis M. S., Hassiotis R. J., McManus S., Rai D., Bebbington P. (2012).

 The influence of disability on suicidal behaviour. *European Journal of Disability**Research*, 6(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.alter.2011.11.004
- Mitchell, J., & Allen, H. (1975). Perception of a physically disabled counselor in a counseling session. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 22(1), 70–73. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0076152
- Mitchell, D. C., & Frederickson, W. A. (1975). Preferences for physically disabled counselors in hypothetical counseling situations. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 22(6), 477–482. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.22.6.477
- Napoli, D. S. (1981). Architects of adjustment: The history of the psychological profession in the United States. Port Washington, NY: Kennikat Press.
- Nario-Redmond, M. R. (2020). *Ableism: The causes and consequences of disability prejudice.*Wiley Blackwell.
- Nario-Redmond, M. R. (2010). Cultural stereotypes of disabled and non-disabled men and women: Consensus for global category representations and diagnostic domains. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 49(3), 471-488.

- Nario-Redmond, M. R., Kemerling, A. A., & Silverman, A. (2019). Hostile, benevolent, and ambivalent ableism: Contemporary manifestations. *Journal of Social Issues*, 75(3), 726-756.
- Neal, T. M. S. (2020). Generalist and specialist training in professional correctional psychology are compatible: Reply to Magaletta and Patry (2020). *American Psychologist*, 75(1), 106–107. https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000567
- National Center for Health Statistics. (2021). *Interactive summary health statistics for adults—*2019. National Health Interview Survey. Generated interactively.

 https://wwwn.cdc.gov/NHISDataQueryTool/SHS_adult/index.html
- National Council on Disability. (2009). *The current state of health care for people with disabilities*. https://ncd.gov/publications/2009/Sept302009
- Olson, J. M., & Zanna, M. P. (1993). Attitudes and attitude change. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 44, 117–154.
- Olkin, R. (2012). Disability: A primer for therapists. The Oxford handbook of counseling psychology, 460–479.
- Olkin, R. (2009). Disability-affirmative therapy. In I. Marini & M. A. Stebnicki (Eds.), *The professional counselor's desk reference* (pp. 355–369). Springer Publishing Company.
- Olkin, R. (2002). Could you hold the door for me? Including disability in diversity. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 8(2), 130–137. https://doi.org/10.1037/1099-9809.8.2.130
- Olkin, R. (1999). What psychotherapists should know about disability. Guilford Press.

- Ordway, A., Garbaccio, C., Richardson, M., Matrone, K., & Johnson, K. L. (2021). Health care access and the Americans with Disabilities Act: A mixed methods study. *Disability and Health Journal*, *14*(1), Article 100967. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2020.100967
- Okoro, C. A., Hollis, N. D., Cyrus, A. C., & Griffin-Blake, S. (2018). Prevalence of Disabilities and Health Care Access by Disability Status and Type Among Adults United States, 2016. MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report, 67(32), 882–887. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6732a3
- Onyett, S. (2011). Revisiting job satisfaction and burnout in community mental health teams. *Journal of Mental Health*, 20(2), 198-209.
- Pachankis, J. E., Hatzenbuehler, M. L., Wang, K., Burton, C. L., Crawford, F. W., Phelan, J. C., & Link, B. G. (2018). The Burden of Stigma on Health and Well-Being: A Taxonomy of Concealment, Course, Disruptiveness, Aesthetics, Origin, and Peril Across 93 Stigmas.
 Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 44(4), 451-474.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167217741313
- Pate, R. H. (1995). Certification of specialties: Not if, but how. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 74(2), 181–184. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6676.1995.tb01848.x
- Patten, K. (2024). Ableism's pervasive impact in healthcare: A time for action. *Developmental Medicine & Child Neurology*, 66(9), 1120–1121. https://doi.org/10.1111/dmcn.15889
- Paulhus, D. L. (1988). Assessing self deception and impression management in self-reports: the Balanced Inventory of Desirable Responding.
- Perrin, P. B. (2019). Diversity and social justice in disability: The heart and soul of rehabilitation psychology. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, *64*(2), 105.

- Peterson, D. B., & Elliott, T. R. (2008). Advances in conceptualizing and studying disability. In S. D. Brown & R. W. Lent (Eds.), *Handbook*
- Peterson, R. L., McHolland, J., Bent, R. J., Davis-Russell, E., Edwall, G. E., Magidson, E., et al. (Eds.) (1992). *The core curriculum in professional psychology*. Washington, DC:

 American Psychological As- sociation & National Council of Schools of Professional Psychology.
- Peterson, R. L., Peterson, D. R., Abrams, J. C., & Stricker, G. (1997). The National Council of Schools and Programs of Professional Psychology education model. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 28, 373–386.
- Pierce, C., Carew, J., Pierce-Gonzalez, D., & Wills, D. (1978). An experiment in racism.

 Television and education, ed. Chester Pierce. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage.
- Plöderl, M., Sellmeier, M., Fartacek, C., Pichler, E. M., Fartacek, R., & Kralovec, K. (2014). Explaining the suicide risk of sexual minority individuals by contrasting the minority stress model with suicide models. *Archives of sexual behavior*, 43, 1559-1570.
- Pope, K. S. (2005). Disability and Accessibility in Psychology: Three Major Barriers. *Ethics & Behavior*, 15(2), 103–106. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327019eb1502_1
- Rao, S. (2004). Faculty attitudes and students with disabilities in higher education: A literature review. *College Student Journal*, *28*, 191–198.
- Ratts, M. J., Singh, A. A., Nassar-McMillan, S., Butler, S. K., & McCullough, J. R. (2016).
 Multicul- tural and Social Justice Counseling Competencies: Guidelines for the
 counseling profession. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*, 44(1), 28–48. doi:10.1002/jmcd.12035

- Raymaker, D. M., Teo, A. R., Steckler, N. A., Lentz, B., Scharer, M., Delos Santos, A., Kapp, S.K., Hunter, M., Joyce, A., & Nicolaidis, C. (2020). "Having all of your internal resources exhausted beyond measure and being left with no clean-up crew": Defining autistic burnout. *Autism in adulthood*, 2(2), 132-143.
- Reichard, A., Stransky, M., Phillips, K., McClain, M., & Drum, C. (2017). Prevalence and reasons for delaying and foregoing necessary care by the presence and type of disability among working-age adults. *Disability and health journal*, 10(1), 39–47.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2016.08.001
- Retief, M., & Letšosa, R. (2018). Models of disability: A brief overview. Hervormde Teologiese Studies, 74(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.4102/hts.v74i1.4738
- Rios, C., & Costa Andrada, B. (2016). Shifting notions of disability in Brazil. *Tizard Learning Disability Review*, 21(2), 75-79.
- Riches, V., & Green, V. (2003). Social integration in the workplace for people with disabilities:

 The Australian perspective. *Journal of Vocational Rehabilitation*, 19, 127-143.
- Roberts, M. C. (2006). Essential tension: Specialization with broad and general training in psychology. American Psychologist, 61, 862–870. doi:10.1037/0003-066X.61.8.862.
- Rodolfa, E., Bent, R., Eisman, E., Nelson, P., Rehm, L., & Ritchie, P. (2005). A cube model for competency development: Implications for psychology educators and regulators.
 Professional Psychology: Re- search and Practice, 36, 347–354.
- Rogers, S. E., Thrasher, A. D., Miao, Y., Boscardin, W. J., & Smith, A. K. (2015).

 Discrimination in healthcare settings is associated with disability in older adults: Health and retirement study, 2008–2012. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 30(10), 1413–1420. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11606-015-3233-6

- Rohmer, O., & Louvet, E. (2009). Describing persons with disability: Salience of disability, gender, and ethnicity. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, *54*(1), 76–82. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014445
- Scherer, M., Blair, K., Bost, R., Hanson, S., Hough, S., Kurylo, M., et al. (2010). Rehabilitation psychology. In I. B. Weiner & W. E. Craighead (Eds.), *The concise Corsini encyclopedia of psychology and behavioral science* (4th ed.). Hoboken, NJ: Wiley.
- Schultz, I. Z., Stowell, A. W., Feuerstein, M., & Gatchel, R. J. (2007). Models of return to work for musculoskeletal disorders. *Journal of Occupational Rehabilitation*, 17,327–352.
- Serpas, D. G., Ignacio, D. A., Gabbidon, K., & Cherry, B. J. (2024). Ableist microaggressions and psychological distress among adults with disabilities: The role of disability visibility. *Rehabilitation Psychology*. https://doi.org/10.1037/rep0000582
- Shadish, W. R., Cook, T. D., & Campbell, D. T. (2002). Experimental and quasi-experimental designs for generalized causal inference. Houghton, Mifflin and Company.
- Smart, J. E., & Smart, D. W. (2007). Models of disability: Implications for the counseling profession. In A. E. Dell Orto & P. W. Power (Eds.), *The psychological and social impact of illness and disability* (5th ed., pp. 75–100). New York: Springer.
- Smart, J. P., & Smart, D. W. (2012). Models of disability: Implications for the counseling profession. In I. Marini & M. A. Stebnicki (Eds.), *The psychological and social impact of illness and disability.*, 6th ed. (pp. 61–78). Springer Publishing Company.
- Smart, J. (2006). Challenges to the biomedical model of disability. *Advances in Medical Psychotherapy & Psychodiagnosis*, 12, 1-4.

- Stangor, C., Lynch, L., Duan, C. M., & Glass, B. (1992). Categorization of individuals on the basis of multiple social features. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 62, 207–218.
- Strawbridge, S., & Woolfe, R. (2010). Counselling psychology: Origins, developments, and challenges. In R. Woofe, S. Strawbridge, B. Douglas, & W. Dryden (Eds.), *Handbook of counselling psychology* (3rd ed., pp. 3-22). London, United Kingdom: Sage.
- Strohmer, D. C., & Biggs, D. A. (1983). Effects of counselor disability status on disabled subjects' perceptions of counselor attractiveness and expertness. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 30(2), 202–208. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.30.2.202
- Sue, D. W, Bernier, J. E., Durran, A., Feinberg, L., Pedersen, P., Smith, E. J., & Vasquez-Nuttall, E. (1982). Position paper: Cross-cultural counseling competencies. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 10(2), 45–52. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000082102008
- Sue, D., Arredondo, P., & McDavis, R. (1992). Multicultural counseling competencies and standards: A call to the profession. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*, 270(2), 64–88. doi:10.1002/j.2161-1912.1992.tb00563.x
- Sue, D. W., Capodilupo, C. M., Torino, G. C., Bucceri, J. M., Holder, A., Nadal, K. L., & Esquilin, M. (2007). Racial microaggressions in everyday life: implications for clinical practice. *American psychologist*, 62(4), 271.
- Tabachnick, B. G., & Fidell, L. S. (2007). *Using multivariate statistics* (5th ed.). Allyn & Bacon/Pearson Education.
- Tackett, M. J., Gorgens, K., Miller, M. A., & Lyman, K. H. (2022). Understanding the rehabilitation psychology specialty career pathway. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, 67(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1037/rep0000424.supp (Supplemental)

- Tajfel, H., & Turner, J. C. (1979). An integrative theory of intergroup conflict. In *The social* psychology of intergroup relations (pp. 33–48). Monterey: Brooks/Cole.
- Triandis, H. C. (1971). Attitude and attitude change. New York: Wiley.
- Turner R. J., Lloyd D. A., Taylor J. (2006). Physical disability and mental health: An epidemiology of psychiatric and substance disorders. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, 51(3), 214–223. https://doi.org/10.1037/0090-5550.51.3.214
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2019). American Community Survey.

 https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?q=American%20Community%20Survey%20201920

 disability&tid=ACSST1Y2019.S1810
- United Nations. (n.d.). Factsheet on persons with disabilities. Department of Economic and Social Affairs: Disability. Retrieved July 20, 2022, from https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/resources/ factsheet-on-persons-with-disabilities.html
- United States Department of Health & Human Services. (2015). Healthy people 2020: An opportunity to address societal determinants of health in the United States. Washington, DC: Author.
- VanPuymbrouck, L., Friedman, C., & Feldner, H. (2020). Explicit and implicit disability attitudes of healthcare providers. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, 65(2), 101–112. https://doi.org/10.1037/rep0000317
- Vilchinsky, N., Werner, S., & Findler, L. (2010). Gender and attitudes toward people using wheelchairs: A multidimensional perspective. *Rehabilitation Counseling Bulletin*, *53*(3), 163-174.

- Vogtan, R. (1988). Freak Show: Presenting Human Oddities for Amusement and Profit.

 Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Weisel, A., Kravetz, S., Shurka-Zernitsky, E., & Florian, V. (1988). The structure of attitudes toward persons with disabilities: An Israeli val- idation of Siller's Disability Factor Scales–General (DFS-G). *Reha- bilitation Psychology, 33*, 227–236.
- Wendell, S. (1996). The Social Construction of a Disability. In M. Adams, W. J. Blumenfled, R. Castañeda, H. W. Hackman, M. L. Peters, & X. Zúñiga (Eds.), *Readings for diversity and social justice* (pp. 481–485). New York: Routledge.
- Whittle, E. L., Fisher, K. R., Reppermund, S., Lenroot, R., & Trollor, J. (2018). Barriers and enablers to accessing mental health services for people with intellectual disability: A scoping review. *Journal of Mental Health Research in Intellectual Disabilities*, 11(1), 69-102.
- Wilson, K. B., Acklin, C. L., Chao, S.-Y., Pitt, J. S., & Gines, J. E. (2019). The multicultural counseling competencies: An empirical investigation. *Rehabilitation Research, Policy, and Education*, *33*(4), 260–272. doi:10.1891/2168-6653.33.4.260
- World Health Organization. (2001). International classification of functioning, disability and health (ICF), endorsed by the fifty-fourth World Health Assembly for international use.

 Retrieved December 16, 2002, from www.who.int/icidh/
- World Health Organization, & World Bank. (2011). World Report on Disability. Malta: World Health Organization. Retrieved from http:// whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2011/9789240685215 eng.pdf

- Xie, Z., Tanner, R., Striley, C. L., & Marlow, N. M. (2022). Association of functional disability with mental health services use and perceived unmet needs for mental health care among adults with serious mental illness. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 299, 449-455.
- Yılmaz, O., Sart, Z. H., Sakız, H., & Albayrak-Kaymak, D. (2024). School counselors' microaggressions towards students with disabilities in inclusive schools. *Current Psychology: A Journal for Diverse Perspectives on Diverse Psychological Issues*, 43(11), 9583–9597. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-023-05124-9
- Yuker, H. E., Block, J. R., & Younng, J. H. (1966). The measurement of attitudes toward disabled persons. *Human Resources Study*, 7, x, 170.
- Zarate, M. A., & Sanders, J. D. (1999). Face categorization, graded priming, and the mediating influences of similarity. *Social Cognition*, *17*, 367–389.
- Zlotlow, S. F., Nelson, P. D., & Peterson, R. L. (2011). The history of broad and general education in scientific psychology: The foundation for professional psychology education and training. *Training and Education in Professional Psychology*, *5*(1), 1–8.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022529

Appendices

Appendix A

BIDR

Balanced Inventory of Desirable Responding Impression Management Scale

Instructions: Using the scale below as a guide, indicate the number that most describes how much you agree with the statement.

1	2	3	4	5	6	7		
Not True			Somewhat			Very True		
			True					

- 1.) I sometimes tell lies if I have to.
- 2.) I never cover up my mistakes.
- 3.) There have been occasion when I have taken advantage of someone.
- 4.) I never swear.
- 5.) I sometimes try to get even rather than forgive and forget.
- 6.) I always obey laws, even if I'm unlikely to get caught.
- 7.) I have said something bad about a friend behind his or her back.
- 8.) When I hear people talking, I avoid listening.
- I have received too much change from a salesperson without telling him or her.
- I always declare everything at customs.
- 11.) When I was young I sometimes stole things.
- 12.) I have never dropped litter on the street.
- 13.) I sometimes drive faster than the speed limit.
- 14.) I never read sexy books or magazines.
- 15.) I have done things that I don't tell other people about.
- 16.) I never take things that don't belong to me.
- I have taken sick leave from work or school even though I wasn't really sick.
- I have never damaged a library book or store merchandise without reporting it.
- 19.) I have some pretty awful habits.
- 20.) I don't gossip about other people's business.

Appendix B

Demographic Questionnaire

What is your age? Open Text:

Although the categories listed below may not represent your full identity or use the language you prefer, for the purpose of this survey, please indicate which group below most accurately describes your racial identification (Both Open Text and Categories)

Alaskan Native/ Native American/ Indigenous

Asian

Black

Latino(a)/ Hispanic (Non-White) Latino (a)/ Hispanic (White)

Pacific Islander/ Native Hawaiian

White

Multiracial (please specify)

Other (please specify below)

Ethnicity or ethnic culture refers to patterns of ideas and practices associated with a group of people sharing a common history, geographic background, and/or language, rather than their racial background. It might include things like values, patterns of interacting, food, dress, holidays, or ways of seeing the world, yourself, or other people. There are hundreds of different ethnic culture backgrounds within the people in the United States (such as Cuban, Haitian, Cambodian, African American, Ukrainian, etc.). In your own words, what is your ethnic identification(s)?

Open text:

Although the categories listed below may not represent your full identity or use the language you prefer, for the purpose of this survey, please indicate which group below most accurately describes your ethnic culture identification. Keep in mind we are interested in the ethnicity that affects your daily experience. You may check "American" if that is your primary cultural identity, or check a panethnic identification (e.g. Asian American, Latinx American). Check as many as apply, but please check only those that affect your current daily experience in a major way—do not include those that are your more distant heritage or ancestry. Categories are listed in relation to the regions of the world from which they originate and not all ethnicities are listed—please write in your ethnicity if you do not see it listed. Check only those that apply to you.

a) United States/American (pan-ethnic American)

- o American (United States)
- o African American (pan-ethnic)
- o Asian American (pan-ethnic)
- o European American (pan-ethnic)
- o Latinx American (pan-ethnic)
- o Native or Indigenous American (pan-ethnic)
- o Middle Eastern American (pan-ethnic)

b) North American (not United States)

- o Canadian
- o Mexican
- c) Asian
 - o Cambodian
 - o Chinese
 - o Filipino
 - o Hmong
 - o Indian
 - o Japanese
 - o Korean
 - o Laotian
 - o Thai
 - o Vietnamese
 - o Other Asian (please specify)

d) African

- o Cape Verdean
- o Egyptian
- o Ethiopian
- o Nigerian
- o Sudanese
- o Other African (please specify)

e) Caribbean

- o Cuban
- o Dominican Republic
- o Haitian
- o Jamaican
- o Puerto Rican
- o Other Caribbean (please specify)
- f) Australia and Pacific Islanders (including Hawaii)

Senior Career Professionals (21+ years since doctorate)

Please indicate your professional credentials

No

```
Open Text:
       Master's Student
       Doctoral Student
       LAPC's Associate's Clinical Mental Health Counselor
       LPC's /CMHC
       MSW's
       LCSW's
       Licensed Marriage and Family Therapist
       PhD (specify area of practice)
       PsyD
       Certified Rehabilitation Counselor (CRC)
       Other
Areas of interest/specializations?
General
Clinical Child
Rehabilitation
Neuropsychology
Health Psychology
Counseling
Clinical
School
Geropsychology
Other
What type of setting do you practice in?
VA
Hospital/Medical
University/Educational
Community Mental Health
Forensic/Judicial
Independent Practice
Have you previously or are you currently working with clients with disabilities?
Open Text:
Yes
       Automatically populate a follow-up question
       In what capacity? (e.g. assessment, case management, counseling via open text maybe?)
```

Appendix C

MULTIDIMENSIONAL ATTITUDES SCALE TOWARD PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES (MAS)

Vignette:

"Imagine the following situation. Alex went out for lunch with some friends to a coffee shop. A person using a wheelchair, with whom Alex is not acquainted, enters the coffee shop and joins the group. Alex is introduced to this person, and shortly thereafter, everyone else leaves, with only Alex and the person using the wheelchair remaining alone together at the table. Alex has 15 minutes to wait for their ride. Try to imagine the situation."

People experience a variety of *emotions* when they are involved in such a situation. In the next column is a list of possible emotions, which may arise before, during, and/or after such a situation. Please rate on each line the likelihood that this *emotion* might arise in Alex.

Degree of Likelihood

Affect	Not At All				Very Much
Tension	1	2	3	4	5
Stress	1	2	3	4	5
Helplessness	1	2	3	4	5
Nervousness	1	2	3	4	5
Shame	1	2	3	4	5
Relaxation	1	2	3	4	5
Serenity	1	2	3	4	5
Calmness	1	2	3	4	5
Depression	1	2	3	4	5
Fear	1	2	3	4	5
Upset	1	2	3	4	5
Guilt	1	2	3	4	5
Shyness	1	2	3	4	5
Pity	1	2	3	4	5

Disgust	1	2	3	4	5
Alertness	1	2	3	4	5

People experience a variety of *cognitions* when they are involved in such a situation. Following is a list of possible thoughts that may arise before, during, and/or after such a situation. Please rate on each line the likelihood that this *cognition* might arise in Alex:

Degree of Likelihood

Cognitions	Not At All				Very Much
They seem to be an interesting person.	1	2	3	4	5
They look like an OK person.	1	2	3	4	5
We may get along really well.	1	2	3	4	5
They look friendly.	1	2	3	4	5
I enjoy meeting new people.	1	2	3	4	5
They will enjoy getting to know me.	1	2	3	4	5
I can always talk with them about things that interest both of us.	1	2	3	4	5
I can make them feel more comfortable.	1	2	3	4	5
Why not get to know them better?	1	2	3	4	5
They will appreciate it if I start a conversation.	1	2	3	4	5

People experience a variety of *behaviors* when they are involved in such a situation. Following is a list of possible behaviors that may arise before, during, and/or after such a situation. Please rate on each line the likelihood that Alex would *behave* in the following manner:

Degree of Likelihood

Behavior	Not At All				Very Much
Move Away	1	2	3	4	5
Get up and leave	1	2	3	4	5
Read the newspaper or talk on a cell phone.	1	2	3	4	5
Continue what they're doing.	1	2	3	4	5
Find an excuse to leave.	1	2	3	4	5
Move to another table.	1	2	3	4	5
Initiate a conversation if they don't make the first move.	1	2	3	4	5
Start a conversation.	1	2	3	4	5